



University of Groningen

Flying

Piersma, Theunis

Published in: Living planet

IMPORTANT NOTE: You are advised to consult the publisher's version (publisher's PDF) if you wish to cite from it. Please check the document version below.

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Publication date: 2011

Link to publication in University of Groningen/UMCG research database

Citation for published version (APA):

Piersma, T. (2011). Flying: Migration in the air. In T. Kurvits, C. Nellemann, B. Alfthan, A. Kühl, P. Prokosch, M. Virtue, & J. F. Skaalvik (Eds.), *Living planet: Connected planet - Preventing the end of the world's wildlife migrations through ecological networks* (pp. 53-63). (Rapid Response Assessments). UNEP/GRID-Arendal. http://www.grida.no/publications/rr/living-planet/

Copyright Other than for strictly personal use, it is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

The publication may also be distributed here under the terms of Article 25fa of the Dutch Copyright Act, indicated by the "Taverne" license. More information can be found on the University of Groningen website: https://www.rug.nl/library/open-access/self-archiving-pure/taverneamendment.

Take-down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Downloaded from the University of Groningen/UMCG research database (Pure): http://www.rug.nl/research/portal. For technical reasons the number of authors shown on this cover page is limited to 10 maximum.



LIVING PLANET: CONNECTED PLANET PREVENTING THE END OF THE WORLD'S WILDLIFE MIGRATIONS THROUGH ECOLOGICAL NETWORKS



Kurvits, T., Nellemann, C., Alfthan, B., Kühl, A., Prokosch, P., Virtue, M., Skaalvik, J. F. (eds). 2011. *Living Planet: Connected Planet – Preventing the End of the World's Wildlife Migrations through Ecological Networks*. A Rapid Response Assessment. United Nations Environment Programme, GRID-Arendal. www.grida.no

ISBN: 978-82-7701-098-4

Printed by Birkeland Trykkeri AS, Norway

Disclaimer

The contents of this report do not necessarily reflect the views or policies of UNEP or contributory organisations. The designations employed and the presentations do not imply the expressions of any opinion whatsoever on the part of UNEP or contributory organisations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city, company or area or its authority, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. UNEP promotes environmentally sound practices globally and in its own activities. This publication is printed on fully recycled paper, FSC certified, post-consumer waste and chlorine-free. Inks are vegetable-based and coatings are waterbased. Our distribution policy aims to reduce UNEP's carbon footprint.



LIVING PLANET: CONNECTED PLANET PREVENTING THE END OF THE WORLD'S WILDLIFE MIGRATIONS THROUGH ECOLOGICAL NETWORKS

A RAPID RESPONSE ASSESSMENT

Editorial TeamTiina Kurvits (Editor in chief)
Christian Nellemann (Co-editor)
Björn Alfthan
Aline Kühl
Peter Prokosch
Melanie Virtue
Janet F. Skaalvik

Cartography Riccardo Pravettoni

We need collaboration to ensure

that migratory wildlife can

continue to travel, refuel and

reach their destinations



PREFACE



Through the air, over land and in water, over ten thousand species numbering millions of animals travel around the world in a network of migratory pathways. The very foundation of these migratory species is their connection to places and corridors across the planet. The loss of a single point in their migration can jeopardize the entire population, while their concentrations make them highly vulnerable to overharvesting and poaching.

In the northern regions of the world, the V-shaped formation of loudly honking geese in spring and in autumn symbolize that a new season is coming. In the 1900s people in northern Norway marvelled at the abundance of lesser white-fronted geese, which then numbered in the thousands. Today the Norwegian stock of these geese is so small that researchers are on first-name terms with each and every bird.

Iconic animals such as wildebeest and antelopes have declined by 35–90 per cent in a matter of decades, due to fences, roads and other infrastructure blocking their migration routes, and from overharvesting. Indeed, the current rise in poaching calls for renewed international efforts for controlling illegal hunting and creating alternative livelihoods, against the backdrop of increasing trade in endangered animals for their fur, meat, horns or tusks.

We are only just beginning to grasp the consequences that climate change is having on migratory animals and how important it is to have functional networks of habitats to allow species to adapt. A number of long-distance migrants are already declining as a result of a changing climate, including narwhals and marine turtles. In the ocean underwater noise caused by offshore energy production, naval sonars and shipping, for example, is further disrupting the lives of whales and dolphins. In the modern world, we appreciate and fully understand the importance of communication and travel networks to society. For migratory wildlife, equivalent networks are vital to their very survival. Just as we collaborate on air traffic, roads and shipping corridors, we need a similar collaboration to ensure that migratory wildlife can also continue to travel, refuel and reach their destinations.

With 150 countries having signed one or more of the associated instruments, the Convention on Migratory Species (CMS) is becoming an increasingly important basis of international collaboration, as the only treaty addressing animal migrations on land, in the sea and in the air combined.

For this effort, the commitment of all countries is needed, so that future generations can marvel at, be amazed by, and benefit from these nomads connecting our planet.



Elizabeth Maruma Mrema Executive Secretary CMS

Erik Solheim Minister of the Environment and International Development Norway

SUMMARY

Animal numbers continue to decline worldwide as a result of habitat loss and fragmentation, overharvesting and poaching, pollution, climate change, and the spread of invasive species. Globally, some models predict that the mean abundance of plant and animal species may decline globally from 0.7 in 2010 to 0.63 in 2050 (with natural pristine state being 1.0). This decline is equivalent to the eradication of all wild plant and wildlife species in an area the size of USA, Canada or China, respectively.

Migratory species are particularly vulnerable as their habitats are part of wider ecological networks across the planet. They depend entirely upon unrestricted travel through well-functioning ecosystems along their migratory routes to refuel, reproduce, rest and travel. Much as our own modern transport system of airports, harbours and roads cannot exist without international agreements and without refueling capacity in different countries, neither can these species persist without key feeding areas or stopover points. Understanding the need for these ecological networks – a system of connected landscape elements, and the international collaboration required to conserve them, are essential for the future survival of migratory species.

The loss of a single critical migration corridor or passage point for a migratory species may jeopardize the entire migrating population, as their ability to migrate, refuel, rest or reproduce may be lost. The successful management of migratory species throughout their full ranges requires a unique international chain of collaboration.

Furthermore, as these animals concentrate periodically in "hubs", they are highly vulnerable to overexploitation. Many migratory species have undergone dramatic declines in the last decades, with poaching and overharvesting often to blame. The numbers of many ungulate species, including elephants, wildebeest, rhinos, guanacos, Tibetan and Saiga antelopes, have fallen by 35–90 per cent over the past decades. While antipoaching efforts temporarily reduced illegal hunting in Africa in the late 1980s and 1990s, this problem is once again on the rise, on land as well as in the sea. Migratory sharks, for example, are overharvested by fishing fleets all over the globe.

Of particular concern are expanding agriculture, infrastructure and industry in many of the key migration routes. Barriers to migration are not only having devastating impacts on migrants on land, but increasingly also in the air and sea with ever growing demands for energy and other resources. Such developments have had devastating impacts in eastern and southern Africa, where tens of thousands of wildebeest and zebra died of thirst when passage to migration was hindered by fences.

In 2010, a highway was proposed across the Serengeti, the most diverse grazing ecosystem remaining since the late Pleistocene mass extinction. Currently on hold, the road could have caused a major decline in the 1.5 million migrating wildebeest. Estimated losses were projected from 300,000 to close to one million with

The loss of a single critical migration corridor or passage point may jeopardize the entire migrating population

subsequent impacts on the entire ecosystem network, including on other grazing animals, big cats and the vegetation upon which they all depend. Similar major infrastructure projects include the Qinghai-Tibetan railway, the Golmud-Lhasa highway, and the Ulaanbaatar-Beijing railroad and veterinary fences in Southern and Eastern Africa blocking migrations of wildebeest and zebras.

Just as important are the numerous smaller piecemeal developments encroaching on many of the seasonal habitats of ungulates worldwide, from the Arctic to the tropics. These include the expansion of livestock in Argentina-Chile impacting the guanacos and vicunãs, to numerous livestock, cropland and infrastructure projects in the Americas, Africa, Europe, Asia and Australasia. The vast expanding networks of pipelines, wind farms, power lines, roads and dams are blocking migrations and restricting movements of free-ranging wildlife in every corner of the planet.

In the oceans, accidental capture and entanglement in fishing gear threatens numerous migratory marine mammals, turtles, sharks and seabirds around the world. Marine mammals not only have to avoid entanglement in fishing gear, they are also exposed to accelerating noise pollution from naval sonars, ships and infrastructure development for tens and even hundreds of kilometres. These large scale oceans industries are displacing massive numbers of marine animals every year, threatening migrations and the survival of whole species. The proposed development of a large iron mine on Baffin Island in Canada's High Arctic, with associated extensive shipping in the middle of the beluga whale migration channel may become a major threat to this species' east-west migration.

For migratory birds and bats, habitat loss is the greatest threat. Breeding, feeding and resting sites have declined by over 50 per cent in the last century, and many of these are critical to the long migrations of these species. Coastal development is rapidly increasing and is projected to have an impact on 91 per cent of all temperate and tropical coasts by 2050 and will contribute to more than 80 per cent of all marine pollution. This will have severe impacts on migratory birdlife.

The value of productive tidal flats as staging and refuelling sites has been clearly understood within the Dutch-German-Danish Wadden Sea cooperation. This area is a key hub on the East Atlantic Flyway and the Wadden Sea Secretariat has been one of the driving forces initiating international cooperation along the entire flyway with the goal to create large-scale marine protected area networks.

Similar international cooperation to protect such crucial hubs is urgently needed along other flyways as well. Along the East Asian-Australasian Flyway, the most important intertidal mudflats of the Yellow Sea are under severe human pressure and require urgent attention.

For all migratory species, ecological networks are essential for their free movement and survival. It is critical that an international framework has the highest number of signatories to ensure the best possible management of these networks. Currently 116 countries are Parties to CMS, and including all agreements under the Convention the number reaches 150. But large parts of crucial migration routes in the circumpolar region, the Americas, Eurasia, and South-East Asia are currently not covered, comprising over one-third of the global land area. Closer collaboration with non-Party countries in these regions is urgently needed to help ensure the survival of the world's transboundary migratory species.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1) Encourage participation of non-party countries, which host a significant proportion of the world's migratory species and over 1/3 of the global land area, to fully commit to the management of animal migrations, including joining CMS and its associated instruments, to improve coverage of major missing parts of global migration routes.
- 2) Identify the 30 most threatened migration sites and corridors worldwide to ensure joint protection and management of the migratory species connecting this planet. Such prioritization should be evolved through expertise mapping and consulting processes and should be seen as complimentary to a much wider mapping and conservation effort. CMS Parties and other countries must collaborate on such endeavours.
- **3) Prioritize conservation of critical sites along flyways** by conserving and restoring habitats, with a focus on particularly threatened ones, such as the tidal flats and coastal zones of the Yellow Sea. The positive examples of protected areas along the East Atlantic flyway should be replicated elsewhere, including similar agreements and partnerships as developed through CMS.
- 4) Prioritize protection of coastal zones, marine corridors and high seas habitats. This includes to establish and effectively manage marine protected area networks along critical migration routes, including whales, sharks and turtles, with appropriate restrictions on construction, shipping, military exercises and fishing.

- 5) Request independent international assessments when infrastructure development projects may disrupt migration routes of migratory species, such as fences, roads, railways, pipe- and power-lines, dams, wind farms and shipping lanes, including their possible violation of the Convention on Migratory Species.
- 6) Strenghten enforcement, intelligence and combating transnational wildlife crime through Interpol, CITES and World Customs Organization (WCO), including reducing poaching and smuggling of illegally caught animals, horns or other body parts. Decreasing and ultimately stopping illegal harvest will require a concerted international effort, along with improved national law enforcement in environmental crime, given the extent of the global trade in wildlife products.
- **7)** *Create* **incentives to reduce unsustainable use**, including the development of alternative livelihoods and full participation of local communities in decision-making, and facilitate incomes and employment from eco-tourism and sustainable land-use.
- 8) *Develop* an international alert system, to notify concerned stakeholders when particularly sensitive areas or corridors of an animal migration are at risk, as migratory species are an international concern.

CONTENTS

- 5 **PREFACE**
- 6 SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

10 INTRODUCTION

- 13 What are ecological networks?
- 20 Habitat loss and global biodiversity loss 2000–2050
- 23 Why do migratory species require special collaboration?

25 RUNNING: MIGRATION ON LAND

- 26 Poaching
- 29 Road development and agricultural expansion
- 32 The Serengeti
- 34 Case studies Cheetah

36	Saiga antelope
38	Mountain gorillas in the Virungas
40	Snow leopard

43 SWIMMING: MIGRATION IN THE SEA

- 44 Impacts of noise pollution and disturbance by shipping
- 48 Case studies Humpback whale
- 50 Leatherback turtle

53 FLYING: MIGRATION IN THE AIR

- 56 Case studies Grassland birds in southern South America
- 58 Red knot
- 60 Lesser white-fronted goose
- 62 **Nathusius' pipistrelle**
- 64 DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS
- 66 CONTRIBUTORS AND REVIEWERS
- 68 **REFERENCES**

INTRODUCTION

Across the planet, migratory wildlife swim, fly or run across continents and borders, following fine-tuned ancient routes to enable them to survive, reproduce and thrive (UNEP, 2001; Bolger *et al.*, 2008; Harris *et al.*, 2009). Much like the modern world's traffic hubs, such as airports, harbours and travel routes, these species depend on hotspots, corridors and safe havens in order to refuel, rest or navigate safely in a world full of risks. These ecological networks are vital to the survival of migratory populations. The loss of an ecological network, or parts of it, can be likened to domino effects on society for closing down air traffic, shipping and road transport – or any supply to them.



CMS – the Convention on Migratory Species – works with a range of partners to help secure these corridors and safe havens. However, while 150 countries are signatories or partial signatories, USA, Canada, Brazil, Russia and China, as well as

a few others, are still not party to the Convention. These countries represent as much as 36 per cent of the global land area and large shares of the worlds coastlines. They also represent crucial parts of the global migration routes (Fig. 1).

Who protects them?

Convention on the Conservation of Migratory Species of Wild Animals



Figure 1: Parties and non-parties to the Convention of Migratory Species. Severe gaps exist in the north and east; these need to be closed urgently in order to effectively conserve the ecological networks of many endangered migratory species.

In order to help protect many of the world's critically endangered species, including many whales, sharks, great apes, big cats, migrating antelopes and birds, the expertise, capacity and support of these countries are vital to conservation success.

The problems facing conservation efforts are further compounded by the fact that development pressures and poaching are increasingly putting many endangered keystone species at further risk and in most cases now present an international challenge on enforcement and protection that cannot be met successfully through domestic efforts alone (INTERPOL, 2011). Migratory species represent a special and unique international responsibility, because they simply cannot be managed by one country alone.

Recognizing the range of international conventions and agreements in which many of these non-signatory countries also play a major role, the issue of conservation of migratory species and the risks they face require international recognition and effort to become effective. Herein, an overview of some selected critical species, corridors and hotspots are highlighted for major migratory species, along with the threats facing them.





What are ecological networks?

Ecological networks connect ecosystems and populations of species that are threatened by fragmented habitats, facilitating exchange between different populations and thus increasing the chances of survival of endangered species (CBD, 2006). Migratory species represent perhaps the most vulnerable ecological elements on the planet as they depend entirely on a network of well-functioning ecosystems to refuel, reproduce and survive in every "station" they visit and upon unrestricted travel. Much as our own modern transport system of airports, harbours, and roads cannot exist without international agreements and without refueling capacity in different countries, neither can these species persist without such agreements.

Habitat transformation is a primary cause of changes in biodiversity and the breakdown of ecosystem function and services. As ecosystems are inherently complex with innumerable interactions, the perception of ecological networks is a more powerful approach to understanding the impacts of both habitat loss and fragmentation (Gonzalez *et al.*, 2011). Indeed, understanding effects at the landscape scale provides a perhaps simpler, yet more holistic way of understanding and perceiving the threats of fragmentation. Acknowledging ecological networks and how their disruption may have an impact on populations of migratory species is essential for the survival of these species and for fostering international collaboration.

In the following, an overview of the global pressure on biodiversity is given, along with a description of a series of critical examples of how international collaboration is crucial to some migratory species, and how failure to achieve it can jeopardize these populations (Fig. 3a-c).





They run... Selected migratory ranges for ungulates



Figure 3a: Migratory species – running on land.



Populations of many migrating hoofed mammals have dropped by 35–90 per cent in the last decades

They swim...

Migratory routes for selected marine animals



Figure 3b: Migratory species – swimming in the sea.



Bycatch is the top threat to the

majority of marine mammals, being

responsible for an annual loss of

more than 600,000 individuals

They Fly... Selected migratory routes for birds



Figure 3c: Migratory species – flying in the air.



Approximately 1,800 of the world's 10,000 bird species are long-distance migrants

Habitat loss and global biodiversity loss 2000-2050

To understand the rising risk to migratory species, it is imperative to begin with an overview of global changes and declines in biodiversity worldwide, as this pattern is an even greater threat to migratory species than to most non-migratory species.

The "Big Five" primary causes of biodiversity loss in general are habitat destruction/fragmentation, overharvesting/poaching, pollution, climate change and introduction of invasive species. These impacts affect virtually all species on the planet, both sedentary and migratory alike.

There are several global scenarios of biodiversity but all consistently point to further biodiversity loss across the next century, however at differing rates (Perira et al., 2011). Scenarios of future habitat loss by the GLOBIO 3.0 model have been used extensively by various agencies of the United Nations, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) (see www.globio.info), and suggest, like most other models, a substantial increase in both the rate and extent of biodiversity loss over the next four decades (Fig. 5a-e).

The CBD estimates that the accelerating rate of deforestation, which has taken place over the last century, has contributed to reducing the abundance of forest species by more than 30 per cent. The rate of species loss in forest regions is considerably faster than in other ecosystems. Between now and 2050, it is projected that there will be a further 38 per cent loss in abundance of forest species (UNEP-GLOBIO 2008).

Photographic impression of mean species abundance indicator



Figure 4: A photographic demonstration of what Mean Species Abundance (MSA) means in terms of changes in the landscape and its wildlife (UNEP, 2009).

Grassland

Forest



Figure 5a-e: Four SRES scenarios for 2050 and the current state (ca. 2000) of biodiversity loss expressed as Mean Species Abundance.





Global Mean Species Abundance (MSA), a measure used to project both the species diversity and the abundance, is projected to decrease from about 0.70 in 2000, to about 0.63 by 2050 (Alkemade *et al.*, 2009). To put these figures in context, 0.01 of global MSA is equivalent to completely converting 1.3 million km² (an area the size of Peru or Chad) of intact primary ecosystems to completely transformed areas with no original species remaining, in less than a decade (Alkemade *et al.*, 2009).

Or in other words – a projected decline of 0.07 in Mean Species Abundance by 2050 is equivalent to eradicating all original plant and wildlife species in an area of 9.1 million km^2 – roughly the size of the United States of America or China – in less than 40 years (Alkemade *et al.*, 2009).

Correspondingly, the abundance of farmland birds in Europe (as well as in many other parts of the world), many of which are migratory, have already experienced a dramatic decline in the last decades, by around 50 per cent (Fig. 6).

Nearly one-third of the world's land area has been converted to cropland and pastures, and an additional one-third is already heavily fragmented, with devastating impacts on wildlife (UNEP, 2001; Alkemade *et al.*, 2009; Pereira *et al.*, 2011).

Wetlands and resting sites have declined by over 50 per cent in the last century, and many of these are critical to the long migrations of birdlife (UNEP, 2010a). Coastal development is increasing rapidly and is projected to have an impact on 91 per cent of all temperate and tropical coastlines by 2050 and will contribute to more than 80 per cent of all marine pollution (UNEP, 2008). This will have severe impacts on migratory birdlife. The development is particularly critical between 60 degrees north and south latitude.



Figure 6: Change in abundance of birdlife in Europe during the last 30 years (UNEP, 2009; RSPB, European Bird Census Council (EBCC) and the Pan-European Common Bird Monitoring Scheme (PECBMS)).

Why do migratory species require special collaboration?

Habitat loss and fragmentation are primary threats to migratory species which, unlike non-migratory species, have less opportunity to simply shift to alternative habitats, with their entire life cycle being dependent upon access to specific areas spaced along their migration corridor (Berger, 2004; Bolger *et al.*, 2008). Hence, while habitat loss to non-migratory species may reflect a proportional decline in population, the loss of critical points for a migratory species may jeopardize the entire population. Even with only a smaller fraction of their route or total habitat destroyed, their ability to migrate, refuel or reproduce may become entirely compromised. In many cases migrating birds or ungulates have to leave areas seasonally as food sources become depleted or inaccessible. Although less visible, this is the case for marine species as well.





RUNNING MIGRATION ON LAND

Changes in precipitation, temperature and vegetation, as well as predation and disease risk, are drivers of mass migrations in large herbivores. Their migrations in turn determine the movements of a number of carnivores. Populations of many migrating ungulates have dropped by 35–90 per cent in the last decades. Fences, roads and railways have delayed or stopped migrations, or have exposed migratory animals to poaching as they move in large numbers along these barriers in search of safe passage (Bolger *et al.*, 2008). Migratory herbivores concentrate seasonally, often during calving, migration or at water sources in the dry season. This behaviour and its predictability makes them vulnerable to overharvesting.

Wildebeest, elephants, buffalo, caribou, chiru and Saiga antelopes, and many other ungulates have to migrate at the onset of dry season, summer or winter as the available water resources or forage diminish and become concentrated in certain areas, making the animals highly vulnerable to poachers and predators. This resource-driven migration is well known, but the complexity of the ecological network is underestimated. One should also take into account forage, predators, social dynamics, physiology and predator avoidance, which form part of the dynamics between the species, its surroundings and the landscape.

Habitat destruction, fragmentation, and poaching are particularly important threats to migratory species. Critically dependent upon certain bottlenecks and corridors, as well as specific sites along their migration for wintering, summer ranges, reproduction and refuelling of body reserves, they become highly vulnerable to habitat loss or barriers in these locations. For millennia, ancient human hunters built pitfall and pit trapping systems to harvest migrating ungulates, such as caribou and Saiga antelope.

Indeed, in spite of journeys of several hundred and for some of several thousand kilometres, the largest range covered by



any ungulate herds is that of North-American caribou (*Rangifer* ssp.). Migratory ungulates may be entirely dependent upon narrow corridors, sometimes a few hundred metres to a few kilometres at the narrowest points, as has been shown in the case of pronghorn (*Antilocapra americana*). Some of these corridors have been used for at least 5,800 years (Berger, 2004), many most likely for far, far longer.

Poaching

Unsustainable use and poaching are on the rise worldwide, and have been growing problems since the early 1990s. Indeed, after a drop following the "poacher wars" in Africa in the 1960s to early 1980s, poaching gradually started again as enforcement went down, such as in the Serengeti (Metzger *et al.*, 2010). Poaching also increased again in Central Asia and neighbouring China following the changes in the former USSR, and it has been particularly high since the mid-1990s. In Southeast Asia, as well as across Africa and Latin America, there has been an increase in poaching since the mid-2000s.

In Africa and Southeast Asia, the ivory trade and demand for Rhino horn has increased substantially. In September 2011, WWF reported that poachers had killed 287 rhinos in South Africa in 2011 alone (WWF, 2011; CNN, 2011), including sixteen critically endangered black rhinos, and the rhino is probably extinct in the Democratic Republic of Congo (UNEP, 2010a). A shift has also been noted towards substantial poaching on the forest elephant in central and western Africa (UNEP, 2010b). Many other migratory ungulate species are also exposed to poaching.

Overexploitation is the primary threat to large herbivores in central Eurasia. The dramatic decline of the Saiga antelope (*Saiga tatarica*) from approximately I million animals to less than 50,000 within a decade following the collapse of the Soviet Union is probably the fastest population crash of a large mammal in the last hundred years. This long-distance migrant is valuable for its meat and horn, the latter of which is used in Traditional Chinese Medicine. Poachers target the saiga males since only these bear the precious horn (see photos), which in turn has led to a reproductive collapse and the species becoming Critically Endangered (Milner-Gulland *et al.*, 2003).

In this vast region, poaching rose dramatically during the 1990s to mid-2000s. Chiru antelopes (*Pantholops hodgsonii*), which are wanted for their highly valuable Shahtoosh wool, were exposed to heavy poaching and dropped from an estimat-





Figure 7: Major smuggling routes for rhino horn to and from Nepal (UNEP, 2010b).





ed over one million to less than 75,000 (Schaller, 1998; Bolger *et al.*, 2008), then increased to ca. 75,000–100,000 due to heavy anti-poaching by Chinese authorities and an impressive establishment of many extensive reserves. Poachers smuggled much of the wool either to other parts of Central Asia or in more recent years also directly to Nepal and onwards to buyers in the rest of Asia, fetching anything from US\$1,000–10,000 for a Shahtoosh shawl, typically around US\$2,000–5,000. The antelopes have to be killed for the wool. However, poaching continues (Bleisch *et al.*, 2009).

Extreme declines have been observed due to overexploitation in mountain, as well as steppe- and desert ungulates across Central Asia, China and the Russian Federation (Lhagvasuren and Milner-Gulland, 1997; Wang *et al.*, 1997; Milner-Gulland *et al.*, 2001; Milner-Gulland *et al.*, 2003; Bolger *et al.*, 2008).



Figure 8: Major smuggling routes to and from Nepal (UNEP, 2010b).

The geographic distribution of the Mongolian gazelle (*Procapra gutturosa*) in Inner Mongolia, China declined by 75 per cent as a result of overhunting, and the population declined from around two million in the 1950s to approximately 1 million today (Bolger *et al.*, 2008; IUCN, 2011), though some uncertainty and disagreement exist on estimates. Rhinos, elephants, and tigers are also subject to heavy poaching in Asia, fetching as much US\$75,000 for one I–2 kg rhino horn on the black market (UNEP, 2010b). Major smuggling routes go to China, Taiwan, and Korea, but also Japan. Nepal was an important transit route during the civil war, where many rhinos were killed, e.g., Bardia National Park (UNEP, 2010b).

A consortium has been established between INTERPOL, the World Bank, CITES (Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora), WCO (World Customs Organization), and UNODC (UN Office on Drugs and Crime) to help further combat wildlife crime. However, few resources have been made available and it is imperative that substantial funding is procured in order to address the extent and organized nature of illegal trade and poaching on wildlife. CMS and CITES closely collaborate on migratory species conservation, such as the Saiga antelope and elephants, whose products are internationally traded.



Road development and agricultural expansion

Ungulates have some of the longest migrations of all terrestrial animals, up to several thousand kilometres for species such as the North American caribou (*Rangifer* ssp.). Migration is a crucial element in the survival of many ungulates, their ability to survive in marginal landscapes being based on the opportunity to migrate. Twenty-four large mammal species (and their subspecies) are known to migrate in large aggregations today – all of these are ungulates (Harris *et al.*, 2009).

Infrastructure may have an impact on wild ungulates by creating direct disturbance and road kills locally, though this effect is usually less important compared with avoidance or blocking of migrations. Of far greater concern is when infrastructure generates increased traffic and human activity surrounding these corridors leading to increased logging, hunting, poaching and settlements, as well as introduction of invasive species, livestock and agricultural expansion. This in turn, may lead to more regional indirect impacts such as avoidance of road corridors in the range of 4–10 km, and even up to 30 km, by migrating ungulates, thus generating semi-permeable corridors. These are corridors that in theory are passable, but rarely, depending on the situation at hand, are crossed in reality. The combined actions lead to cumulative impacts, resulting in a partial or full breakdown of the ecological network involved,



such as by displacement of migratory species, calving grounds or wintering ranges, which may also lead to reproductive collapse, genetic isolation, increased predation risk or starvation.

The veterinary fences across Botswana and Namibia to halt the spread of foot-and-mouth disease to domestic cattle caused the death of tens of thousands of wildebeest, which were no longer able to reach their water sources. The fences also had an impact on other migratory wildlife including zebras, giraffes, buffalo, and tsessebes (Mbaiwa and Mbaiwa, 2006). Some of the animals have been observed walking along the fences trying to cross, similar to delays observed in Central Asia and China following construction of railroads and border fences (see below). This, in turn, makes them highly vulnerable to predators and poachers.

Indeed, major migratory ungulate populations in many parts of southern Africa and Central Asia have dropped by 50–90 per cent in the past half century as migrations have been impeded or blocked (Mbaiwa and Mbaiwa, 2006; Bolger *et al.*, 2008).

Infrastructure development can lead to both increased poaching and agricultural expansion while a blockage of migration may also force animals into more marginal habitat. In Mongolia, the Ulaanbaatar-Beijing railway is believed to be the most important causal factor in closing the historic east-west migration of Mongolian gazelle (Lhagvasuren & Milner-Gulland 1997; Ito *et al.* 2005).

Many migratory species die attempting to cross fences and barriers. Unfortunately, building roads and railroads may result in avoidance (Lian *et al.*, 2008) and likely reduced crossings, as is well documented for numerous species. A famous photo launched in 2006 revealed a group of antelopes crossing under the train, but the photo was later revealed to be a fake (Qiu, 2008; Yang and Xia, 2008). Indeed, new satellite data suggest that while Chiru antelopes still cross the Qinghai-Tibetan railway and the Golmud-Lhasa highway to reach and return from their calving grounds, the animals spend 20–40 days looking for passages and waiting (Xia *et al.*, 2007; Buho *et al.*, 2011). The infrastructure has likely led to serious delays in their movement to and from the calving area, which in turn may affect productivity and survival.

Development of livestock and fencing, even livestock within protected areas, also affect the wildlife and migrations, including Tibetan gazelle (*Procapra picticaudata*), Goitered gazelles (*Gazella subgutturosa*), and Kiang wild ass (*Equus kiang*) (Fox *et al.*, 2009).

Habitat loss and often subsequent competition and poaching caused by agricultural expansion into the most productive seasonal habitats, along with halting or delaying or hindering migrations, is a primary threat to many migratory ungulate populations. In Masai Mara, Kenya, a decline of 81 per cent between the late 1970s and 1990s in the migratory wildebeest (Connochaetes taurinus) population has been reported (Ottichilo et al. 2001; Bolger et al., 2008). Populations of almost all wildlife species have declined to a third or less of their former abundance both in the protected Masai Mara National Reserve and in the adjoining pastoral ranches (Ogutu *et al.*, 2011). Human influences appeared to be the fundamental cause (Ogutu et al., 2011). Other reports have shown major declines in wildebeest in i.e. Tarangire in Tanzania that declined by 88 per cent over 13 years (Tanzania Wildlife Research Institute 2001; Bolger et al., 2008). Increased anti-poaching training and enforcement, including training of trackers and improved crime scene management to secure evidence for



prosecution is strongly needed (Nellemann *et al.*, 2011). This also includes better regulation of fencing and managing the expanding livestock and cropland with specific reference to protecting wildlife migrations and seasonal habitat to avoid further declines in wildlife populations (Ogutu *et al.*, 2011).

The effect of roads, expanding agriculture and livestock, along with increased poaching can also be observed in South America, such as on the wild camelids in the steppe, deserts and Andean foothills of Argentina and Chile. Guanacos (*Lama guanicoe*) and vicunãs (*Vicugna vicugna*) have lost 40–75 per cent of their ranges, and probably dropped at least 90 per cent in their numbers over the last centuries (Cajal, 1991; Franklin *et al.*, 1997). Only a fraction, probably less than 3 per cent of the guanaco and some 34 per cent of that of vicunãs are in protected areas (Donadio and Buskirk, 2006). Also these species often avoid areas with expanding livestock and have been heavily exposed to poaching.

While roads or railways rarely result in complete physical blockage, there is ample evidence and documentation that such in-



frastructure slows, delays or reduces the frequency of crossings substantially, increases risk of predation or poaching, causes expansion in agriculture along road corridors and subsequently habitat loss resulting in declines in migratory populations over time (UNEP, 2001; Bolger *et al.*, 2008; Vistnes and Nellemann, 2009), thus impacting entire ecological networks involving a range of species.

Also here, international collaboration on enforcement as well as removal of barriers is critical. Indeed, migrations and habitat can sometimes even be restored if barriers to migrations, such as fences or infrastructure, are removed (Bartlam-Brooks, 2011). This even accounts for removal of trails or roads or housing (Nellemann *et al.*, 2010). In a study in Northern Botswana, a fence constructed in 1968 persisted up to 2004, and effectively hindered migration of the plains zebra (*Equus burchelli antiquorum*) between the Okavango Delta and Makgadikgadi grasslands (a round-trip distance of 588 km), revealed that only after four years some zebra had already reinstated this migration (Bartlam-Brooks, 2011).

The Serengeti

The Serengeti National Park represents the largest intact system of migratory species remaining on the planet since the Late Pleistocene mass extinction. Indeed, nowhere do we still find such an abundance of ungulate diversity and wildlifeplant interactions as in the Serengeti, with over at least 2 million herbivores present, critical to other endangered predators like lions, leopards, cheetahs and wild dogs. The continued migration of wildlife, so crucial to the entire ecological network and system there represent a global heritage and is therefore listed as a UNESCO World Heritage site.

In 2010 a major highway was proposed across the Serengeti. However, following intense international pressure, the Tanzanian Government announced in 2011 that it will favour an alternative route to the South, outside the park. The original proposal involved the construction of a 50-kilometre (31-mile) road, which would cut right through the northern part of the park in Tanzania, forming part of the 170-kilometre long Arusha-Musoma highway to run from the Tanzanian coast to Lake Victoria, and on to Uganda, Rwanda, Burundi and the Democratic Republic of Congo, where access to minerals and timbers will be facilitated.

About 1.5 million wildebeest and zebras, as well as newly reestablished wild dog and rhinoceros populations, cross the path of the proposed road on migrations to both the north and the return to the south every year.

These 1.3 million wildebeest are key determinants of the entire ecological network and ecosystem in the Serengeti, where over 500,000 calves are born every year in February. The wildebeest consume nearly half of the grasses, and fertilize the plain, comparable to 500 truckloads of dung and 125 road tankers of urine every single day (Dobson and Borner, 2010). Not only do they fertilize the ecosystem, with positive effects on numerous other species, the trampling and impacts on seedlings and other plants also create habitat and forage for numerous other species, while helping to regulate the wild fires by keeping fuel low in certain areas.

Some projections suggest that if the road were built, numbers may fall to less than 300,000 (Dobson and Borner, 2010), others that the herd could decline by a third (Holdo *et al.*, 2011), which in turn to loss of populations in other areas and a possible break-down of parts of the Serengeti ecosystem. While a road would not cause a complete failure of any migration, there is ample evidence today that even roads, apparently passable, can cause avoidance, reduce crossings or delay or hinder migrations (UNEP, 2001; Ito *et al.*, 2005; Xia *et al.*, 2007; Bolger *et al.*, 2008; Lian *et al.*, 2008; Harris *et al.*, 2009; Nellemann and Vistnes, 2009; Buho *et al.*, 2011).





Figure 9: Proposed commercial roads across the Serengeti and surrounding region.

Cheetah (Acinonyx jubatus)

CMS STATUS Appendix I (except populations in Botswana, Namibia and Zimbabwe) CMS INSTRUMENT(S) None

Historically present across Africa and into western Asia, cheetahs have experienced major contractions in range and population size, threatening the survival of the species. It now occurs in less than one-tenth of its historical range in eastern Africa, and just one-fifth in southern Africa. It has all but disappeared from Asia, apart from an isolated pocket in Iran. Southern and eastern Africa both hold globally significant populations, about one-third of which move across international boundaries. Information on the status of the species in many countries, and especially in north and central Africa, is limited.

Threats to migration pathways

Habitat loss and fragmentation represent the over-arching threat to cheetahs. With annual home ranges of up to 3,000 km², they need far larger areas to survive than almost any other terrestrial carnivore species. The majority of the cheetah's known range falls outside government-protected areas, mainly on community and private lands that are not secure from economic development and often face intense land use pressures. There can also be conflict with subsistence pastoralists and commercial ranchers if cheetahs kill livestock, although they prefer wild prey. To the north of their range, the loss of availability of wild prey is also a major cause of decline.

Opportunities for ecological networks

Most cheetah populations inside protected areas are too small to remain viable if they are isolated from surrounding lands, and without active management, they are likely to eventually go extinct. It is thought that viable cheetah populations require areas in excess of 10,000 km². This requires maintaining connectivity across a landscape of protected areas and multi-use environments

> in a systematic way. The transboundary nature of many cheetah populations makes cooperation and management across national borders essential for their survival.

Protecting the cheetah's range also benefits other migratory wildlife, including those not currently protected by international agreements such as Appendix I of the CMS. The Serengeti-Mara-Tsavo landscape, for example, is home not only to a globally important population of cheetahs, but also to vast numbers of migratory wildebeest, zebra, eland and Thomson's gazelle. In 2011, the Tanzanian government ensured that the proposed commercial road network would not bisect the Serengeti and all roads inside the park remain under the park management. This will help to maintain the integrity of the ecosystem and safeguard all of these populations.



Figure 10: Cheetah range.
Saiga antelope (Saiga spp.)

CMS STATUS Appendix II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) MoU concerning Conservation, Restoration and Sustainable Use of the Saiga Antelope

The Saiga antelope is a migratory herbivore of the steppes and deserts of Central Asia and Russia, capable of travelling hundreds of kilometres north to south on its annual migrations. Saigas have been hunted since prehistoric times and today poaching remains the primary threat to this critically endangered species. The Saiga is particularly valuable for its horn, which is used in Chinese traditional medicine, but is also hunted for its meat. Following the collapse of the Soviet Union, Saiga populations crashed by more than 95 per cent within a decade. In response, the Saiga was listed on Appendices II of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) and CMS. These two treaties collaborate closely to address both Saiga population management and illegal trade in synergy. Since 2006, a CMS Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) on the Saiga Antelope has been in force, which has been signed by all range states.

Threats to migratory pathways and critical sites

While a number of Saiga populations are starting to stabilize, three continue to be in a precarious state (North-West Pre-Caspian, Ural and Ustiurt populations). Recent disease-related mass mortality events

in the Ural population, during which 12,000 and 450 Saigas died in May 2010 and May 2011 respectively, have reduced this population by one-third. The two transboundary populations (Ural, Ustiurt) are declining most severely. Well-equipped commercial poachers are



Figure 11: Saiga antelope populations.

currently on the rise in the Betpak-dala population, directly targeting the horn for export to South-East Asia. Saiga populations are also affected by pasture degradation, disturbance, competition with livestock (especially in Mongolia) and the construction of barriers. Climate change is likely to become a significant threat in the future.

Opportunities for ecological networks

The Medium-Term International Work Programme (2011–2015) under the Saiga MoU provides the building blocks for a functioning ecological network for Saiga Antelopes, starting with monitoring and identification of critical sites through to protected area designation and transboundary patrolling. The calving and rutting areas are particularly sensitive and need protection from disturbance, which could also be provided through seasonal protected areas. The full participation of local communities and creation of socio-economic incentives provide the backbone of the Work Programme.







Figure 12: Saiga antelope locations in Kazakhstan.

Mountain gorillas in the Virungas

CMS STATUS Appendix I CMS INSTRUMENT(S) Agreement on the Conservation of Gorillas and Their Habitats

Virunga National Park, Africa's oldest national park and a UNESCO World Heritage Site, covers more than 7,800 km², including both forested volcanic slopes and lowland savannahs in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC). It is home to a large number of endangered species and nearly 200, or one-quarter, of the world's remaining Mountain Gorillas (UNEP, 2010a).

Threats to migratory pathways and critical sites

The gorillas in DRC are threatened by poachers and habitat loss, mainly by the commercial burning of trees to make charcoal. The park has been occupied by various competing militias since the early 1990s. They have attacked the park headquarters and killed rangers and gorillas alike and have been heavily involved in the making and marketing of charcoal. Using prisoners or forced labour for the work, militias have been estimated to make over 28 million USD a year by illegally selling charcoal from the Virungas. Not only is the park damaged in this process, but the proceeds fund yet more conflict. In August and September 2009, rangers destroyed some 1000 charcoal-making kilns inside the park, but it is a dangerous business. In the past decade more than 200 rangers have been killed in the five parks on the DRC border, out of a ranger force of ca. 2,000 men (UNEP, 2010a).

Opportunities for ecological networks

Despite operating in the middle of one of the world's worst conflict zones, collaboration between DRC, Rwanda and Uganda allows the gorillas to move freely across borders and has enabled the mountain gorilla population slowly to recover, although they remain critically endangered. The wider Virunga population was estimated to be 400–500 in the 1950s, fell to 250 by 1981, but successful conservation measures led to its recovery. Despite the turbulent history of the region over the past 20 years, in late 2003 the first census since 1989 revealed that the population in the Virunga mountains had grown by 17 per cent to 380 (UNEP, 2010a). By 2010, it had reached 480, a 3.7 per cent annual growth rate (IGCP, 2010).

Transboundary collaboration in the Virungas has yielded very positive results, which is clearly demonstrated by the fact that mountain gorilla numbers have increased over the past 15 years despite the conflict, while other mammal populations have decreased. The success can be attributed to the enhanced collaboration between the three countries as well as the gorillas' impressive revenue-generating potential for the region (Lanjouw *et al.* 2001, Plumptre, 2007).

This success encouraged the three governments to extend their cooperation to the wider Virunga landscape, including the creation of a transboundary network of protected areas and a core secretariat to coordinate activities, established in Kigali, Rwanda in 2008.

International action for the mountain gorillas shows how critical transboundary collaboration can be, but also how a species can survive against all odds even amidst a conflict zone.



Figure 13: Gorilla territory affected by war, mining and logging.

Snow leopard (Uncia uncia)

CMS STATUS Appendix I CMS INSTRUMENT(S) None

The Snow leopard inhabits the alpine and sub-alpine regions of Asia's most spectacular mountain ranges. Occupying nearly 2 million km², the snow leopard's range extends across 12 range states from Russia and Mongolia to Nepal and Bhutan. Unfortunately this magnificent predator had to be listed as Endangered by the World Conservation Union (IUCN). As few as 3,500–7,000 cats may remain in the wild and the population is thought to be dwindling across most of its range.

Threats to migration pathways

Primary threats to the species include illegal trade in cubs, pelts and bones for traditional medicine, loss of natural prey due to poorly managed hunting and retaliatory killing by humans in response to predation on livestock (Hussain 2000; Mishra *et al.* 2003). These problems are compounded by lack of information and conservation management as well as non-existent regulatory enforcement across much of these high mountain landscapes that require specially trained anti-poaching units to be effective and appropriate funding for options to reduce conflicts between farmers and snow leopards. Snow Leopards often move across international boundaries in these mountains to find prey or mates. Impassable border fencing poses a threat to the movements of wild mountain sheep and goats, which also affects the availability of natural prey for the snow leopard.

Opportunities to protect migration pathways

There is a growing recognition of the need for transboundary data sharing, coordinated data collection methods, and coordinated management planning to improve the ability of range states to adequately manage and protect the snow leopard and its prey across these transboundary landscapes. Furthermore, the primary threats – conflict with farmers, poaching and loss of prey due to poorly managed and illegal hunting – require international collaboration, efforts to engage communities affected by the presence of snow leopards as well as conservation areas at a scale that ensure the survival and movements both the Snow Leopards and their prey species.



Figure 14: Snow leopard ranges.



SWIMMING MIGRATION IN THE SEA

Many swimming migratory species in rivers, lakes and in the oceans are subject to some of the very same challenges: dam development in rivers, shipping routes affecting migrations due to noise, invasive species having an impact on their food chain, and illegal harvest, overharvest and bycatch (WCD, 2000; UNEP, 2001; UNEP, 2008).

Bycatch generally covers the accidental capture of non-target species in fisheries and threatens numerous migratory marine mammals, turtles, sharks and seabirds. It is the top threat to the majority of marine mammals being responsible for an annual loss of more than 600,000 individuals. Trawls, gillnets and driftnets, long lines and purse-seines are particularly problematic with animals becoming entangled in fishing gear or attracted by bait.

A small population of Irrawaddy dolphins (Orcaella brevirostris) in the inner Malampaya Sound, Philippines, classified as "Critically Endangered" in the IUCN Red List, is currently threatened by bycatch in the local crab net/trap fishery (Smith et al., 2004). Irrawaddy dolphins and finless porpoises (Neophocaena phocaenoides) are bycaught regularly in gillnets and kelong (fish traps) and to a lesser extent in trawls in Malaysian waters (Perrin et al., 2005). Freshwater populations of Irrawaddy dolphins in two rivers - the Mahakam of Indonesia and Mekong of Vietnam, Cambodia, and southern Laos - and one population in the Songkhla Lake in Thailand - are also classified in the IUCN Red List as 'Critically Endangered', with gillnet entanglement identified as the dominant threat (Beasley et al., 2002; Kreb, 2002; Smith, 2003; Smith *et al.*, 2009). Although the data have not yet been collected, it is probable that there is a high level of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (Tursiops aduncus) bycatch throughout this region as well (Wang & Yang, 2009). Spinner dolphins (Stenella longirostris) and Fraser's dolphins (Lagenodelphis hosei) experience substantial bycatch in the tuna



driftnet fishery in Negros Oriental, Philippines (Dolar *et al.*, 1994), and similar fisheries for large pelagic species operate in other parts of the country (Perrin *et al.*, 2005). Cetaceans may also be taken in round-haul nets; one estimate for the eastern Sulu Sea was 2,000–3,000 per year. In a recent 'rapid-assessment' of 105 fishing villages, 67 per cent were found to have some level of cetacean bycatch, with the bycaught dolphins usually used for shark bait in longline fisheries (Perrin *et al.*, 2005). Preliminary research indicates that the bycatch and entanglement of some small cetaceans in fisheries, especially finless porpoises (*Neophocaena phocaenoides phocaenoides* and *N.p. asiaeorientalis*), is also high in Chinese waters (Zhou & Wang, 1994).

Impacts of noise pollution and disturbance by shipping



There are numerous studies on the impacts of dams and other infrastructure on hindering movements of salmonids, fish and river dolphins (UNEP, 2001; WCD, 2000).

However, there has in recent years been far more focus on the effect of noise pollution from shipping and recreational boats on marine mammals, including both naval military sonar and other anthropogenic sounds that can cause hearing damage or affect fish and animal behaviour and communication in the ocean (MacCauley *et al.*, 2003; Wellgart, 2007; Papanicolopulu, 2011; Zirbel *et al.*, 2011). There is particularly increasing evidence on behavioural changes in cetaceans – whale and dolphins – when exposed to noise pollution (Nowacek *et al.*, 2007; Lusseau, 2008).

Odontocete cetaceans (toothed whales) use high frequency echo-location sounds for navigating and foraging and are highly sensitive to artificial sounds in the ocean, and have particularly the ability to detect and hear both very low and very high frequencies, dependent upon species. Mass strandings from a few to several hundred have occurred in numerous cetacean species, including beaked whales following military exercises with sonar (Balcomb and Claridge, 2001), and of other whales, dolphins and porpoises. The causes of mass strandings are in all likelihood very diverse (Walker *et al.*, 2005). Some may have been related to hearing loss possibly caused by boat noise, pollution (from PCB) or other causes, while others from a range of other factors including natural ones (Mann *et al.*, 2010).

However, noise pollution from shipping may also have effects other than mass strandings, namely through causing cetaceans to avoid shipping lanes and harbours in previously important habitat and migration routes. Artificial sound has even been used effectively to deter killer whales from salmon farms (Morton and Symonds, 2002). Avoidance of cetaceans to even few small-vessel tourist boats has been documented as a long-term effect, with possible implications for local populations (Bejder *et al.*, 2006). More recent studies confirm substantial changes in cetaceans' behaviour when exposed to boat noise, greater than previously suspected (Williams and Ashe, 2007; Bearzi *et al.*, 2011; Seuront and Cribb, 2011).

Humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) have been shown to alter behaviour near vessels (Stamation *et al.*, 2010), and several studies show dolphins avoiding areas with boat traffic (Bejder *et al.*, 2006). There are numerous studies documenting changes and



drops of up to 58 per cent in cetacean communication and sounds when exposed to vessel traffic (Jensen *et al.*, 2009). Noise from merchant ships elevates the natural ambient noise level by 20–30 dB in many areas, with especially high frequency sounds, to which some cetaceans are very sensitive (Frankel *et al.*, 1995; Arveson and Vendittis, 2000). Boat noise is easily audible to killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) as far as 15 km away (Erbe, 2002), minke whale (*Balae-* *noptera acutorostrata*) "boings" have been picked up at over 100 km distance (Oswald *et al.*, 2011). Distances between communicating humpback whales in one study were over 5 km. Recent research using the underwater microphones of the Sound Surveillance System (SOSUS) can track singing blue, fin, humpback and minke whales and has revealed that whale song can probably be heard across several thousand kilometres (Croll *et al.*, 2002).

Another issue is the rising number of off-shore wind power installations. The extremely loud noise generated during construction can be heard over large distances underwater (Carlos, 2008) and can displace animals from their habitats in a radius of more than 15 kilometres from the source (Brandt *et al.*, 2011).

There has been rising concern over the use of military sonar, but also of other shipping impacts (MacCauley *et al.*, 2003; Nowacek *et al.*, 2007; Wellgart, 2007; Papanicolopulu, 2011; Zirbel *et al.*, 2011), suggesting that major ships can cause whales to undertake detours of great distances. Such detours may cause severe reductions in crossings of traditional migration points. This, in turn, may cause direct blocking or halting of migratory cetaceans if areas such as archipelagos or in the Canadian High Arctic, where there is shallow water in the straits among many major islands, are opened up to regular shipping and transport.

In particular, this may be a high risk to the white beluga whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*), which appear to be highly sensitive compared with bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*) to anthropogenic noise, even to helicopters or fix-wing aircraft flying overhead; up to 38 per cent of the Belugas responded to aircraft flying overhead, even at several hundred metres' distance and altitude with very short duration (Patenaude *et al.*, 2002). As the sounds' effects and exposure time of overflights are far less than those of shipping, this creates particularly concern for the beluga whales that live in a normally very pristine environment and exclusively in the High Arctic, a possibly diminishing range with climate change. Protection of their opportunity to migrate between sites with different qualities and food is therefore imperative to this species (Fig. 16).



They migrate across the Arctic, in northern Canada and Greenland, particularly foraging in the southernmost bays of Baffin Island, the northeastern Canadian Arctic, Hudson Bay and into the West Greenland coast. There are several separate populations of Beluga Whales (IUCN, 2011), an estimated 20,000– 30,000 around Baffin Island, where the coastal waters provide crucial habitat for the whales and a centre between East and West of the Beluga distribution from Alaska to Greenland.

Studies have shown the high sensitivity of Beluga Whales to shipping (Caron and Sergeant, 1988). Movements of Belugas through the mouth of the Saguenay river were monitored by several researchers for a decade (Caron and Sergeant, 1988). A decline in the Beluga passage rate of more than 60 per cent over this period – from 3.9 belugas/hour to 1.3 belugas/hour in the later years - was recorded (Caron and Sergeant, 1988) over a relatively short period, between 1982 and 1986, which coincided with an increase in recreational boat activities in the area. The ice breaker MV Arctic has also been shown to generate more high frequency noise than did comparable vessels. Belugas should be able to detect the vessel from at least as far as 25 to 30 km (Cosens and Dueck, 1993). This may explain why Belugas in Lancaster Sound seem to react to ships at longer distances than do other stocks of Arctic whales. Belugas were displaced along iceedges by as much as 80 kilometres (Finley et al., 1990).

A large iron mine, operated by the Baffinland Iron Mines Corporation, has now been proposed in Baffin Island, with possibly severe impacts on wildlife on the island, such as development across the calving grounds of the caribou, and the establishment of two major ports. A 149-kilometre railway, 100 kilometres of roads and 83 quarries (producing ca. 29,500,000 tons) are planned, with an estimated traffic of 110 trucks per day during the operation phase (Baffinland, 2011). From the two planned ports for shipping and construction – the Milne Port and Steens-by Port – there will be up to 23 freight vessels (165,000–206,000 tons) during the first years of construction, to a more permanent six operating freight vessels (46,000–60,000 tons), in addition to three to six tankers from each port (Baffinland, 2011).

The possible establishment of this project in Canada's High Arctic will not only possibly have major terrestrial impacts, but it will also severely endanger the migration of the Beluga Whales between Greenland and Canada's Arctic and possibly crucial parts of their winter range.



Figure 15: Proposed iron mine in Canadas High Arctic may jeopardize the white beluga whales and interfere with their migrations.

Humpback whale (Megaptera novaeangliae)

CMS STATUS Appendix I CMS INSTRUMENT(S) MoU on for the Conservation of Cetaceans and their Habitats in the Pacific Islands Region; Agreement on the Conservation of Cetaceans of the Black Sea, Mediterranean Sea and Contiguous Atlantic Area (ACCOBAMS)

Humpback whale populations occur around the globe, and while the exact nature of the population boundaries is still not well-understood, genetically distinct breeding sub-populations are well-recognized. Humpback annual migrations between feeding grounds in polar waters to mating and calving grounds in tropical waters are amongst the longest of any mammal. Following heavy exploitation during much of the 19th and 20th centuries, Humpback Whales have been legally protected from commercial whaling since 1966, except for aboriginal and subsistence take, and in most areas their populations are showing signs of recovery. However, there is little evidence of significant population recovery in the Oceania sub-population, which migrates between Oceania and the Southern Ocean. Listed as Endangered, this sub-population is estimated to be as small as 3,000–5,000 animals, less than a quarter of its original size.



Threats to critical sites and migratory pathways

Because humpback whales in the Oceania region are still at very low population levels, the impacts of current or potential future threats could significantly affect their recovery. These threats include habitat degradation, pollution, disease, noise, bycatch and entanglement in fishing nets, collisions with ships, the depletion of prey species, and climate change. Mortality due to entanglement and collisions with ships has been reported within the Southern Hemisphere. To varying degrees these threats are all present in both the Oceania region and the Southern Ocean.

Opportunities for ecological networks

The International Whaling Commission's Southern Ocean Whale Sanctuary and temporary moratorium against commercial whaling offers limited protection to humpback whales from commercial whaling, but scientific whaling remains a threat. There is no focused mechanism to address any of the other threats faced by Humpbacks at this end of their migration.

In Oceania, the CMS Pacific Cetaceans Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and the Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP) offer the framework for protection from the range of threats faced by humpbacks in the Pacific Islands Region. They offer significant opportunity for transboundary cooperation in the Oceania region, bringing together governments, researchers, NGOs and stakeholders in a coordinated effort to identify and address threats and issues for the recovery of this species.

Identifying critical habitat areas and crucial migratory pathways in Oceania and the Southern Ocean and collaborating with appropriate Southern Ocean mechanisms, such as the Convention on the Conservation of Antarctic Marine Living Resources, to identify a network of protected areas across its migratory range would further aid this species.



Figure 16: Humpback whale migrations.



Figure 17: Humpback whale movements in the South Pacific.

Leatherback turtle (Dermochelys coriacea)

CMS STATUS Appendix I & II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) MOU on on the Conservation and Management of Marine Turtles and their Habitats of the Indian Ocean and South-East Asia; MoU concerning Conservation Measures for Marine Turtles of the Atlantic Coast of Africa

The leatherback turtle is a long-distance migratory sea turtle, travelling between tropical breeding grounds and multiple pelagic and coastal foraging regions located in temperate and tropical waters. There are effectively two breeding stocks in the Pacific: a western Pacific stock that nests in Indonesia (Papua Barat), Papua New Guinea, Solomon Islands, and Vanuatu; and an eastern Pacific stock that nests in Mexico, Costa Rica, and Nicaragua. A third stock that nested on beaches in Terengganu, Malaysia appears to have been nearly extirpated within the past decade. The western Pacific stock harbours the last remaining significant nesting aggregations in the Pacific with an estimated 2,700–4,500 breeding females. Pacific leatherback turtles are endangered throughout their range.

Threats to critical sites and migratory pathways

Predation by pigs and dogs, as well as continued human harvest of eggs and turtles, beach erosion, and low hatch success remain significant impacts to the western Pacific stock. The eastern Pacific stock, which used to host the worlds' largest leatherback nesting population, has declined by more than 90 per cent over the past two decades due to unsustainable harvesting of turtle eggs and fishery bycatch. It is estimated that thousands of leatherbacks are hooked each year in fishery longlines and gillnets, which can result in severe injuries or death. Urban developments along the coast can also destroy and degrade beaches that are used for nesting. Leatherbacks can also confuse floating plastic bags and other debris with jellyfish, their main diet. The potential for Pacific-basin wide leatherback extirpation remains significant.

Opportunities for ecological networks

Whilst conservation efforts are underway on nesting beaches, there are significant opportunities for enhanced regional and international cooperation in the management of leatherbacks in high-use areas and migratory corridors across the Pacific, including within existing marine protected areas. Greater information on fisheries bycatch is important for evaluating the relative effects of different fisheries. Bycatch mortality can be reduced through mandatory use of turtle-friendly fishing gear by foreign long line



vessels fishing in national waters. Continued tagging and tracking studies of leatherbacks and other migratory marine species that share similar high-seas habitats and common threats can play an important role in informing the spatio-temporal management of fisheries and coastal activities, and can inform the design of timearea closures during certain periods of the year.



Figure 18: Leatherback turtle migrations.



FLYING MIGRATION IN THE AIR

Bird migration has fascinated humans for thousands of years. The navigational accuracy, extraordinary journeys and mechanisms of migration are better understood for birds than for any other taxonomic group. Approximately 1,800 of the world's 10,000 bird species are long distance migrants (Sekercioglu, 2007). Much less is known about bat migration, not least since these small animals mostly migrate at night. Bats are however capable of long and difficult journeys. In North America and Africa, for example, a number of bat species migrate up to 2,000 km from north to south (Fleming *et al.*, 2003; Hoare, 2009)

Within more than hundred million years flying species have evolved and developed complex migration strategies, adapting to climate changes, annual weather cycles and specific food availability. The osprey (*Pandion haliaetus*), for example, a raptor species specialized on fishing in lakes and rivers with a worldwide distribution, has to move thousands of kilometres to the south, as lakes freeze over for up to eight months in the north, effectively hindering any access to the fish below in what can be several metres of compact ice in Alaska, Canada, Northern Europe and Russia. Draining of a river on the other hand for cropland irrigation in southern Africa, Australia or in Argentina could deplete the food source for the eagles in winter, and hence impact the osprey populations in the high North. There is little time and space for the species to adapt to such fast anthropogenic change.

Shorebirds, which raise millions of offspring during a very short breeding season in the Arctic tundra, are an excellent example of a highly specialized migratory species. Among them is the bar-tailed godwit (*Limosa lapponica*), which makes the longest known non-stop flight of any bird and also the longest journey without pausing to feed by any animal, 11,680 kilometres along a route from Alaska to New Zealand (Gill *et al.*, 2009). The Sooty shearwater is famous for one of the longest recorded round-trips, covering 65,000 kilometres across the Pacific Ocean in 262 days (Hoare, 2009).



For many shorebirds coastal habitats are of critical importance, including tidal flats, where rich food supplies are easily reachable at low tide. For bar-tailed godwits there are no tidal flats available (as "airports" to refuel) along the arduous journey between Alaska and New Zealand. At the beginning and end of the journey, however, intact coastal habitats are vital. Longdistance birds are well adapted to managing their busy flight schedules. Birds can double in weight before take-off for flights of several thousand kilometres. Within several days birds can lose half of their body mass indicating the energy required for



Figure 19: Red knot migration along the Eastern Atlantic Flyway.



the amazing journeys these animals undertake. A number of studies suggest that in addition to the storage and depletion of fat, the muscles and internal organs also undergo considerbale change in size during the course of long-distance migrations (Piersma, 1998). For the red knot (Calidris canutus) the "airport" analogy fits well and illustrates just how important it is to protect the essential refuelling sites. Red knots set off in April with large fat reserves (fuel) from the airport "West Coast National Park" (the Langebaan Lagoon tidal flats in South Africa) to fly 7,000-8,000 km until they reach the tidal flats of Guinea Bissau, the airport "Banc d'Arguin National Park" in Mauritania. They recover the resources they lost and intensively feed for three weeks on protein-rich shellfish allowing them to almost double in weight. The next long-haul flight of 48-72 hours in duration takes them to the UNESCO World Heritage Site "Wadden Sea", which is also covered by a CMS agreement on seals. Having lost most of their "African fuel" the birds once again refuel for the last leap to the "Great Arctic Reserve" on Taimyr in North Siberia (Dick et al., 1987; Prokosch, 1988).

International conservation cooperation within the framework of the African-Eurasian Waterbird Agreement (AEWA) along the East Atlantic Flyway is ongoing in an effort to protect as many of these crucial airports (large scale tidal flats) as national parks or other types of MPAs as possible.

Similar international conservation cooperation needs to scale up in the region of the East Asian-Australasian Flyway, where in particular the tidal flats of the Yellow Sea are the most imYellow Sea, the flyway hub



Figure 20: The East Asian-Australasian flyway for migratory birds.

portant "airport". Much has happened in the last two decades along the eastern Yellow Sea coast. Traditionally, reclamation of tidal flats was limited to agricultural purposes. However, in only the last two decades of the 20th century, nearly 800 km² of coastal wetlands on the south-western coast of Korea have been lost to reclamation for industrial development. Huge projects like Saemangeum, which enclosed 400 km² of tidal flats including the two estuaries of Mangyeung and Dongjin with a 33 km long dyke, have decreased important refueling space for Arctic shorebirds significantly.

Now, through public debate in the media about the advantages and disadvantages of reclamation projects, local communities are joining forces in the eastern Yellow Sea region to protect the tidal flats from further deterioration and destruction. National policy in South Korea is also turning from reclamation to conservation and wise use (Van de Kam *et al.*, 2010).

On the following pages a number of CMS-relevant case studies of migratory birds and bats are presented.

Grassland birds in southern South America

CMS STATUS Appendix I & II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) MOU on the Conservation of Southern South American Migratory Grassland Bird Species and Their Habitats

The grasslands of Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Paraguay, and Uruguay in southern South America represent important habitat to numerous migratory and resident bird species. These birds play vital roles in the ecosystem by dispersing seeds and controlling insect populations. Some species, such as the buff-breasted sandpiper (*Tryngites subruficollis*), migrate some 20,000 km from their breeding grounds along the Arctic coast to their non-breeding range on the pampas of southern South America. Due to rapid declines, this species is considered Near-Threatened. Other species, such as the chestnut seedeater (*Sporophila cinnamomea*) and the saffron-cowled Blackbird (*Xanthopsar flavus*) also cross international borders within southern South America, and depend on grassland habitat for both breeding and non-breeding activities. Both of these species are classified as Vulnerable.



Threats to migration pathways

The fragmentation, degradation and loss of grassland ecosystems in southern South America by human activities are key threats to grassland bird populations. These important habitats are being placed at risk by unsustainable agricultural activities, pollution from pesticides and other agrochemicals, conversion to pasture land for cattle, and the transformation of natural grassland into eucalyptus and pine plantations for paper production. Long distance migrants, such as the buff-breasted sandpiper, are even more vulnerable to habitat loss as they also face stresses on their breeding grounds and along their migration routes.

Opportunities for ecological networks

Unlike various waterbird species, many grassland bird species do not usually congregate in great concentrations at discrete sites. Instead, there are areas that attract large numbers of both breeding and non-breeding populations and can be considered as important strongholds for grassland species. The Convention on Migratory Species (UNEP/CMS) and the governments of Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Paraguay, and Uruguay, in collaboration with BirdLife International and Asociacion Guyra Paraguay, have drawn up an action plan that identifies conservation measures for the protection of these birds and their habitats. The action plan focuses on the identification of new protected areas to create a network of habitats. In addition, it recommends actions to be taken outside of protected areas to help conserve habitat on private lands. International cooperation will also be important to encourage conservation actions at breeding, non-breeding, and migration stopover sites outside of this region.





Figure 21: Migration of grassland birds in America.

Red knot (Calidris canutus)

CMS STATUS Appendix I & II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) African-Eurasian Waterbird Agreement (AEWA)

The red knot is a migratory shorebird that travels up to 20,000 km twice a year from its breeding grounds on the high Arctic tundra to its southern non-breeding sites. Along with having one of the longest total migrations of any bird, some populations also fly as much as 8,000–9,000 km between stopover sites in a single flight. As a shellfish-eating specialist avoiding pathogen-rich freshwater habitats, the red knot relies on the few large tidal flats with abundant food resources that the world has to offer. To undertake the physiologically demanding flight from West Africa to northern Siberia, for example, *Calidris c. canutus* refuels during three weeks of fast feeding in the national parks of Banc d'Arguin in Mauritania and the European Wadden Sea. After nearly doubling its weight, it burns off stored fat during the 3 or more days of non-stop flying.

Threats to migration pathways

Of the six subspecies of red knot, one is now stable, four are in decline, and the trend in the sixth population is unclear. These declines can be attributed to the loss of important feeding areas and food sources along its migration routes. Both *C. c. canutus* and *C. c. islandica*, for example, are highly dependent upon the shellfish resources of the Wadden Sea along the East Atlantic flyway. However, as a result of embanking tidal habitats, and mechanical shellfish harvesting in parts of the Wadden Sea, both populations have suffered significant declines.

Similar situations exist for other knot populations. In China and Korea, for example, large-scale reclamation projects have already destroyed over 50 per cent of the tidal flats in the Yellow Sea over the last 30 years with much more underway, putting enormous pressure on both the *C. c. piersmai* and *C. c. rogersi* populations that are unique to the East Asian-Australasian Flyway. Along the West Atlantic flyway, overharvesting of horseshoe crabs in Delaware Bay has resulted in a shortage of crab eggs for *C. c. rufa* and other shorebirds. Their population has plummeted from over 100,000 birds in 2001 to fewer than 20,000 by 2011.





Opportunities for ecological networks

Protecting key refueling sites and their associated food resources along the migration routes of the red knot is vital to its survival. Major progress has been made in this regard along the East Atlantic flyway as part of the African-Eurasian Waterbird Agreement (AEWA). *C. c. canutus, C. c. islandica,* and several other shorebird species benefit from the protection of key areas along this flyway. The present partnership development between countries along the East Asia-Australasian flyway

system could potentially lead to similar levels of protection. Efforts are also needed to protect the food resources associated with these stopover sites. Mechanical shellfish harvesting was terminated in the Wadden Sea in 2006, but smaller-scale manual harvesting practices always run the risk of increasing again for economic reasons. Discontinuation of the harvesting practices of horseshoe crabs in Delaware Bay are imperative to help the recovery of *C. c. rufa* red knots and other shorebirds along the West Atlantic flyway.



Figure 22: Red knot flyways.

Lesser white-fronted goose (Anser erythropus)

CMS STATUS Appendix I & II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) African-Eurasian Waterbird Agreement (AEWA)

The globally threatened lesser white-fronted goose is a Palearctic migrant, breeding discontinuously in forestor shrub tundra and mountainous shrubby wetlands from Fennoscandia to easternmost Russia. The species has declined rapidly since the 1950s leading to a fragmentation of its breeding range. Many key stop-over and wintering sites are still unknown. Today, three distinct wild sub-populations remain, of which the two Western Palearctic subpopulations (Fennoscandian and Western main) continue to decline. The Eastern main subpopulation is currently thought to be stable. In addition, a small population which migrates to the Netherlands has been supplemented/re-introduced in Sweden using a human-modified flyway.



Threats to migration pathways

Although legally protected in almost all range states, accidental and illegal hunting are thought to pose the main threats to the lesser white-fronted goose. This is particularly the case along the flyway of the Western main population, but hunting is also considered the foremost threat in the south-eastern European wintering areas of the small Fennoscandian population.

The lesser white-fronted goose is a so-called look-alike species, which constitutes the major barrier to implementing effective conservation measures to minimize the negative impact of hunting. It very closely resembles the greater white-fronted goose (*Anser albifrons*), which is a common quarry species across its entire range. When migrating together in mixed flocks the two species are hard to distinguish, particularly in flight.

Additional threats include habitat loss and predation. Further, gaps in key knowledge, such as the location of the wintering sites of the Western main population, continue to limit the effective implementation of conservation measures.

Opportunities for ecological networks

Enforcing hunting bans on geese at key sites when lesser whitefronted geese are present is currently considered the only way to effectively halt the ongoing decline of the species. This should be coupled with awareness-raising, identification training and involvement of hunters in conservation efforts at key sites.

An International Working Group has been convened for this threatened species under the African-Eurasian Waterbird Agreement (AEWA) International Single Species Action Plan for the Conservation of the Western Palearctic population of the lesser white-fronted goose. Bringing together representatives from all 22 key range states, the Working Group aims to coordinate and enhance conservation efforts along the flyways of the two Western Palearctic sub-populations, for example, by agreeing on which conservation activities should be prioritized, developing a common monitoring scheme, and sharing best practices as well as resources. Within this framework, the UNEP/AEWA Secretariat also encourages and assists range states in forming National Working Groups and drafting National Action Plans for the species. This will also hopefully contribute to ensuring a long-term commitment in individual range states to participate actively in the conservation of the lesser white-fronted goose.



Figure 23: Migration of lesser white-fronted goose.

Nathusius' pipistrelle (Pipistrellus nathusii)

CMS STATUS Appendix II CMS INSTRUMENT(S) EUROBATS

The tiny Nathusius' pipistrelle, weighing only 6–10 grams, travels almost 2,000 km from its breeding grounds in north-eastern Europe to its main hibernation areas in south-west Europe. Populations in Russia are thought to winter in the eastern Caucasus and the Volga Delta. Recently, the breeding range of Nathusius' pipistrelle has expanded towards the west and the south. New nursery colonies have been found in Ireland, the Netherlands, France, and Germany. Only females return to their breeding areas. After their first migration, males usually stay in mating roosts along migration routes or in hibernation areas, and in riverine forests and marshlands. Nathusius' Pipistrelles may also regularly cross the North Sea as many bats have been found on oilrigs. Nathusius' pipistrelle is protected under the Agreement on the Conservation of Populations of European Bats (EUROBATS).





Figure 24: Distribution and migration of Nathusius' pipistrelle.

Threats to migration pathways

The main threat to Nathusius' pipistrelles is the loss of habitat due to forest practices that do not take account of bat needs. The felling of trees with cavities, especially in riverine woodlands, and the drainage of wetlands can affect both breeding and wintering populations. The availability of suitable roosts along their migration paths is also vital for the species.

Nathusius' pipistrelle is increasingly faced with a new threat: wind turbines. Bats are known to be particularly sensitive to wind turbines. They can be fatally injured if they enter the pressure zone around the spinning blades of the turbine, suffering from a collapse of the lungs and internal organs known as "barotrauma". The increasing development of wind farms along migration routes in coastal areas, in mating areas, and in wetlands where the pipistrelle hibernates, has revealed that mortality as a result of collision with wind turbines or barotrauma is high. The bats appear to be attracted to wind turbines operating at low wind speeds, possibly because of insects collecting above the turbine which the bats feed on. During the last few decades many onshore and offshore wind farms have been built along these routes but the extent of the impact on Nathusius' pipistrelle populations is still unknown.

Opportunities for ecological networks

To protect Nathusius' pipistrelle, the conservation and enhancement of wetlands and riverine forests with old trees is essential to allow bats to forage and mate along migration routes. The construction of wind turbines should be prohibited in these habitats or their use curtailed at night or during the migration period. Using higher cut-in speeds, i.e., the minimum wind speed at which the wind turbine will generate usable power, should also be considered in areas where threatened bats are present.

DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

A broad range of threats – the Big five – of habitat loss and fragmentation, overharvesting, pollution including noise, climate change and introduction of invasive species all provide major threats to the world's migratory species.

Migratory species are so much more vulnerable to changes in their ecosystems, because they depend on a complex ecological network to exist. These points, hubs, passages, corridors and critical sites where they aggregate to feed, breed, rest and reproduce are vital to them. As has been demonstrated in this report, and overwhelmingly in peer-reviewed scientific studies, migratory species require dedicated collaboration among all the countries of the world to secure their ecological networks, as well as protection of the animals themselves against exploitation. There have been over 6,000 peer-reviewed biological research papers including the term "migratory" in just the last two decades (ISI Web of Science, November 2011), and hundreds of thousands of additional reports. Continued monitoring and additional research is very important for mitigation and conservation.

However, there already exists substantial and sufficient knowledge to decisively determine that full global compliance and collaboration are needed if these species are to survive. The dramatic declines in many populations, including whales, ungulates and birds is evidence enough of the very serious situation facing migratory species if urgent action is not taken.

To ensure their survival extensive international collaboration is required. A single country alone cannot secure the survival of a transboundary migratory species. It requires collaboration on the protection, management, harvest and law enforcement, as many of these species, which aggregate in certain sites are particularly vulnerable to overharvesting and poaching. The rapid rise in the international illegal trade in live animals, horns, tusks, bones, fur, wool and other products will also need a dedicated enforcement effort, including from IN-TERPOL and its member countries, as national laws in most cases are already in place. Furthermore, the continued loss of habitats, as well as the construction of barriers such as roads, or intensive traffic or shipping in their migration corridors, cannot be managed by any single country for a transboundary migratory, species. When such development projects endanger transboundary species it is a concern for the entire international community.

An alert system should be put in place to notify both parties and non-parties alike of particular emerging threats, such as when development projects or harvest practices particularly endanger major critical populations or locations. It remains the responsibility of all countries, both parties and non-parties to ensure that migratory species receive the necessary protection. This cannot be done without addressing their full ecological networks on an international basis.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- Encourage participation of non-party countries, which host a significant proportion of the world's migratory species and over 1/3 of the global land area, to fully commit to the management of animal migrations, including joining CMS and its associated instruments, to improve coverage of major missing parts of global migration routes.
- 2) Identify the 30 most threatened migration sites and corridors worldwide to ensure joint protection and management of the migratory species connecting this planet. Such prioritization should be evolved through expertise mapping and consulting processes and should be seen as complimentary to a much wider mapping and conservation effort. CMS Parties and other countries must collaborate on such endeavours.
- 3) Prioritize conservation of critical sites along flyways by conserving and restoring habitats, with a focus on particularly threatened ones, such as the tidal flats and coastal zones of the Yellow Sea. The positive examples of protected areas along the East Atlantic flyway should be replicated elsewhere, including similar agreements and partnerships as developed through CMS.
- 4) Prioritize protection of coastal zones, marine corridors and high seas habitats. This includes to establish and effectively manage marine protected area networks along critical migration routes, including whales, sharks and turtles, with appropriate restrictions on construction, shipping, military exercises and fishing.

- 5) Request independent international assessments when infrastructure development projects may disrupt migration routes of migratory species, such as fences, roads, railways, pipe- and power-lines, dams, wind farms and shipping lanes, including their possible violation of the Convention on Migratory Species.
- 6) Strenghten enforcement, intelligence and combating transnational wildlife crime through Interpol, CITES and World Customs Organization (WCO), including reducing poaching and smuggling of illegally caught animals, horns or other body parts. Decreasing and ultimately stopping illegal harvest will require a concerted international effort, along with improved national law enforcement in environmental crime, given the extent of the global trade in wildlife products.
- 7) Create incentives to reduce unsustainable use, including the development of alternative livelihoods and full participation of local communities in decision-making, and facilitate incomes and employment from eco-tourism and sustainable land-use.
- **8)** *Develop* **an international alert system**, to notify concerned stakeholders when particularly sensitive areas or corridors of an animal migration are at risk, as migratory species are an international concern.

CONTRIBUTORS AND REVIEWERS

EDITORIAL TEAM

Tiina Kurvits (Editor in chief) Christian Nellemann (Co-editor) Björn Alfthan Aline Kühl Peter Prokosch Melanie Virtue Janet F. Skaalvik

CARTOGRAPHY

Riccardo Pravettoni Philippe Rekacewicz (Figures 7 and 8) **Hugo Ahlenius** (Figure 5a-e)

GRID-Arendal

ADVISORS AND REVIEWERS

Adrian B. Azpiroz, Instituto de Investigaciones Biológicas Clemente Estable, Uruguay Heidrun Frisch, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Borja Heredia, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Florian Keil, UNEP/AEWA Secretariat Francisco Rilla Manta, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Nina Mikander, UNEP/AEWA Secretariat Dave Pritchard, Independent Consultant Peter Prokosch, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Melanie Virtue, UNEP/CMS Secretariat

LEAD AUTHORS AND CONTRIBUTORS

Christian Nellemann, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Tiina Kurvits, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Björn Alfthan, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Aline Kühl, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Melanie Virtue, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Peter Prokosch, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Therese Ramberg Sivertsen, SLU, Sweden Dave Pritchard, Independent Consultant

CONTRIBUTORS ON SPECIFIC CASE STUDIES:

Cheetah

Björn Alfthan, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Sarah Durant, Zoological Society of London/Wildlife Conservation Society Sigrid Keiser, Frankfurt Zoological Society Giannetta Purchase, Zoological Society of London/Wildlife Conservation Society Christof Schenck, Frankfurt Zoological Society

Saiga antelope

Lkhagvasuren Badamjav, WWF Mongolia Elena Bykova, Saiga Conservation Alliance Hartmut Jungius, Independent Consultant Aline Kühl, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Anna A. Lushchekina, A.N. Severtsov Institute of Ecology and Evolution, Moscow E.J. Milner-Gulland, Imperial College London/ Saiga Conservation Alliance Navinder Singh, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Steffen Zuther, Association for the Conservation of Biodiversity of Kazakhstan

Snow leopard

Kim Fisher, Wildlife Conservation Society Rodney Jackson, Snow Leopard Conservancy Rinjan Shrestha, WWF Canada Peter Zahler, Wildlife Conservation Society

Humpback whale

Björn Alfthan, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Scott Baker, Oregon State University Lui Bell, Secretariat of the Pacific Regional Environment Programme Rochelle Constantine, University of Aukland Michael Donoghue, Conservation International William Perrin, U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Sandra Pompa Mansilla, National Autonomous University of Mexico Margi Prideaux, Migratory Wildlife Network

Leatherback turtle

Scott Benson, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Douglas Hykle, IOSEA Marine Turtle MoU Secretariat Tiina Kurvits, UNEP/GRID-Arendal **Colin Limpus**, University of Queensland/Department of Environment and Resource Management Australia **Daniel Palacios**, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

Grassland birds in Southern South America

Adrian B. Azpiroz, Instituto de Investigaciones Biológicas Clemente Estable, Uruguay Garry Donaldson, Environment Canada Tiina Kurvits, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Francisco Rilla Manta, UNEP/CMS Secretariat Cynthia Pekarik, Environment Canada

Red knot

Tiina Kurvits, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Theunis Piersma, University of Groningen/Royal Netherlands Institute for Sea Research (NIOZ) Peter Prokosch, UNEP/GRID-Arendal

Lesser white-fronted goose

Sergey Dereliev, UNEP/AEWA Secretariat Nina Mikander, UNEP/AEWA Secretariat Peter Prokosch, UNEP/GRID-Arendal Ingar Jostein Øien, Norwegian Ornithological Society/Birdlife Norway

Nathusius ´ pipistrelle

Lothar Bach, UNEP/EUROBATS Intersessional Working Groups Wind turbines, Freiland Forschung Marie-Jo Dubourg-Savage, UNEP/EUROBATS Intersessional Working Groups Wind Turbines; French Mammal Society Tine Meyer-Cords, UNEP/EUROBATS Secretariat Luísa Rodrigues, UNEP/EUROBATS Intersessional Working Groups Wind Turbines, Instituto da Conservação da Natureza e da Biodiversidade

The following contributed to the development of the Nathusius' pipistrelle map:

Bach, Lothar (Eurobats IWG Wind turbines, Freiland Forschung) Ciechanowski, Mateusz (Univ. Gdanks, Poland) Dekker, Jasja (Dutch Mammal Society) Dubos, Thomas (Groupe Mammalogique Breton, France) Dubourg-Savage, Marie-Jo (Eurobats IWG Wind turbines; French Mammal Society) Flaquer, Carles (SECEMU, Spain) Hahner-Wahlsten, Nina (The Bathouse, Finland) Hutson, Tony (IUCN Chiroptera Specialist Group) Isaksen, Kjell (Norwegian Zoological Society, Norway) Keeley, Brian (Wildlife surveys, UK) Kyheröinen, Eeva-Maria (Finnish Museum of Natural History) Ouvrard, Etienne (Groupe Chiroptères Pays de Loire, France) Parise, Claire (Conservatoire des Espaces Naturels de Champagne-Ardenne, France) Petersons, Gunars (Latvia Univ. of Agriculture, Jelgava, Latvia) Presetnik, Primož (Slovenian Bat Society, Slovenia) Racey, Paul (Bat Conservation Trust, UK)) Reiter, Guido (Austrian Coordination Centre for Bat Conservation and Research)Roche, Niamh (Bat Conservation Ireland) Rodrigues, Luisa (Eurobats IWG Wind turbines; Portuguese Institute of Nature and Biodiversity Conservation) Van der Wijden, Ben (Belgium) Zagmajster, Maja (Univ. Ljubljana, Slovenian Bat Society, Slovenia)

PHOTO CREDITS

1 iStockphoto/Stephen Strathdee 1 Kelvin Aitken/Peter Arnold/ Still Pictures 4 Wildlife/T.Dressler/Still Pictures 10 iStockphoto/ Adam White **10** iStockphoto/Stephen Strathdee **10** iStockphoto/ Mogens Trolle 12 Peter Prokosch 12 iStockphoto/asterix0597 12 David Stubbs/Aurora/SpecialistStock 15 iStockphoto/Gail A Johnson 17 H. Schmidbauer/Blickwinkel/Still Pictures 19 Peter Prokosch 22 iStockphoto/Brian Brown 22 iStockphoto/Mike Lawrence 23 Fred Bruemmer/Peter Arnold/Still Pictures 24 Wildlife/S. Morgan/Still Pictures 25 Biosphoto/Denis-Huot Michel & Christine/Still Pictures 26 Biosphoto/Fulconis Renaud/Still Pictures 27 A. Esipov 28 ACBK 28 ACBK 29 iStockphoto/Jose Quintana 30 iStockphoto/Geralda van der Es 31 iStockphoto/ Ekaterina Krasnikova 31 Frans Lemmens/Lineair/Still Pictures 32 iStockphoto/BlueOrange Studio 34 Sarah Durant 37 Jean-Francois Lagrot 37 Anna Lushchekina 38 iStockphoto/Guenter Guni 40 Snow Leopard Conservacy 42 Biosphoto/Lefèvre Yves/ Still Pictures 43 iStockphoto/Michel de Nijs 44 iStockphoto/ Dan Barnes 45 James Ewen/SpecialistStock 46 iStockphoto/ Olga Filatova **48** Sandra Pompa **50** S. Benson **52** Jan van de Kam 53 Museum of Bourges 55 Jan van de Kam 56 Adrian Azpiroz 57 Adrian Azpiroz 58 Peter Prokosch 58 Jan van de Kam 60 Seppo Ekelund 62 François Schwaab 74 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service **76** iStockphoto/Kevin Moore

REFERENCES

General text

Alkemade, R., van Oorschot, M., Miles, L., Nellemann, C., Bakkenes, M. & ten Brink, B. 2009. GLOBIO3: A framework to investigate options for reducing global terrestrial biodiversity loss. Ecosystems 12 (3): 374-390.

Arveson, P. T. &Vendittis, D.J. 2000. Radiate noise characteristics of a modern cargo ship. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America 107 (1): 118-129.

Baffinland, 2011. Mary River Project, Environmental Impact Statement, Project description pages 8-11/147, December 2010. Baffinland Iron Mines Corporation.

Balcomb, K.C. &Claridge, D.E. 2001.A mass stranding of cetaceans caused by naval sonar in the Bahamas.Bahamas Journal of Science 8: 1–12.

Bartlam-Brooks, H. L. A., Bonyongo, M. C., & Harris, S. 2011. Will reconnecting ecosystems allow long-distance mammal migrations to resume? A case study of a zebra Equusburchelli migration in Botswana. Oryx 45 (2): 210-216.

Bearzi, G., Reeves, R. R., Remonato, E., Pierantonio, N. &Airoldi, S. 2011. Risso's dolphin Grampus griseus in the Mediterranean Sea.Mammalian Biology 76 (4): 385-400.

Beasley, I., Chooruk, S., & Piwpong, N. 2002. The status of the Irrawaddy dolphin, Orcaellabrevirostris, in Songkhla Lake, Southern Thailand. Raffles Bulletin of Zoology, Supplement 10: 75-83.

Bejder, L., Samuels, A., Whitehead, H., Gales, N., Mann, J., Connor, R., Heithaus, M., Watson-Capps, J., &Krützen, M. 2006.Decline in relative abundance of bottlenose dolphins exposed to long-term disturbance. Conservation Biology 20 (6): 1791-1798.

Berger, J. 2004. The last mile: how to sustain long-distance migration in mammals. Conservation Biology 18 (2): 320-331.

Bleisch, W. V., Buzzard, P. J., Zhang, H., Xü, D., Liu, Z., Li, W. & Wong, H. 2009. Surveys at a Tibetan antelope Pantholopshodgsonii calving ground adjacent to the Arjinshan Nature Reserve, Xinjiang, China: decline and recovery of a population. Oryx 43 (2): 191–196.

Bolger, D. T., Newmark, W. D., Morrison, T. A. &Doak, D. F. 2008. The need for integrative approaches to understand and conserve migratory ungulates. Ecology Letters 11: 63-77.

Brandt MJ, Diederichs A, Betke K, Nehls G 2011. Responses of harbour porpoises to pile driving at the Horns Rev II offshore wind farm in the Danish North Sea. Marine Ecology Progress Series 421:205-216

Buho, H., Jiang, Z., Liu, C., Yoshida, T., Mahamut, H., Kaneko, M., Asakawa, M., Motokawa, M., Kaji, K., Wu, X., Otaishi, N., Ganzorig, S. & Masuda, R. 2011.Preliminary study on migration pattern of the Tibetan antelope (Pantholopshodgsonii) based on satellite tracking.Advances in Space Research 48 (1): 43-48.

Cajal, J. L. 1991. An integrated approach to the management of wild camelidsin Argentina. In Mares, M. A. &Schmidly, D. J. (eds.),Latin

American Mammology.History, Biodiversity and Conservation.University of Oklahoma Press, Norman.

Carlos, R.G. 2008. Very shallow water noise impact of offshore windfarms. Parametres to be considered. ICSV15, 6-10 July 2998, Deajeon, Korea.

Caron, L.M.J.& Sergeant, D.E. 1988. Yearly variation in the frequency of passage of beluga whales (Delphinapterusleucas) at the mouth of the Saguenay River, Quebec, over the past decade. Can Nat 115 (2): 111-116.

CBD, 2006.Review of Experience with Ecological Networks, Corridors and Buffer Zones.Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, Montréal, Technical Series No. 23, 100pp.

CNN, 2011. 287 rhinos killed by poachers in South Africa this year, World Wildlife fund says. CNN online edition, 21st September 2011. http://news.blogs.cnn.com/2011/09/21/287-rhinos-killed-by-poachersin-south-africa-this-year-world-wildlife-fund-says/ (Accessed 28 October 2011).

Cosens, S.E.&Dueck, L.P. 1993. Icebreaker noise in Lancaster Sound, NWT, Canada – Implications for marine mammal behavior.Marine Mammal Science 9 (3): 285-300.

Croll, D. A., Clark, C. W., Acevedo, A., Tershy, B., Flores, S., Gedamke, J. &Urbán-Ramírez, J. 2002. Only male fin whales sing loud songs. Nature 417: 809.

CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research 2005. Whale Sharks: Six whale sharks tagged at Ningaloo Reef. http://www.cmar.csiro.au/tagging/whale/ningaloo.html (Accessed 4 November 2011).

Dobson, A. P., Borner, M., Sinclair, A. R. E., Hudson, P. J., Anderson, T. M., Bigurube, G., Davenport, T. B. B., Deutsch, J., Durant, S. M., Estes, R. D., Estes, A. B., Fryxell, J., Foley, C., Gadd, M. E., Haydon, D., Holdo, R., Holt, R. D., Homewood, K., Hopcraft, J. G. C., Hilborn, R., Jambiya, G. L. K., Laurenson, M. K., Melamari, L., Morindat, A. O., Ogutu, J. O., Schaller, G. &Wolanski, E. 2010. Road will ruin Serengeti. Nature 467 (7313): 272-273.

Dolar M. L., Leatherwood, S. J., Wood, C. J., Alava, M. N. R., Hill, C. L. &Aragones, L. V. 1994. Directed fisheries for cetaceans in the Philippines. Report of the International Whaling Commission 44: 439-449.

Donadio, E. &Buskirk, S. W. 2006. Flight behavior of guanacos and vicunas in areas of western Argentina with and without poaching.Biological Conservation 127: 139-145.

Erbe, C. 2002.Underwater noise of whale-watching boats and potential effects on killer whales (Orcinus orca), based on an acoustic impact model.Marine Mammal Science 18: 394-418.

Finley, K. J., Miller, G. W., Davis, R. A. & Greene, C. R. 1990. Reactions of belugas, Delphinapterusleucas, and narwhals, Monodonmonoceros, to ice-breaking ships in the Canadian High Arctic.InSmith, T. G., St. Aubin, D. J. & Geraci, J. R.(eds.), Advances in research on the beluga whale, Delphinapterusleucas. Can. Bull. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 224.

Fleming, T.H. &Eby, P. 2003, Ecology of bat migration. In Kunz, T.H.&Fenton, M.B. (eds.), Bat Ecology.The University of Chicago.Press, Chicago, pp. 156–208. See also Fleming,T.H., Tibbitts, T., Petryszyn, Y. &Dalton, V. 2003, Current Status of Pollinating Bats in Southwestern North America. In O'Shea, T.J. &Bogan, M.A. (eds.), Monitoring trends in bat populations of the United States and territories: problems and prospects.US Geological Survey, Biological Resources Discipline, Information and Technology Report, USGS/BRD/ITR--2003–0003, 274 pp.

Fox, J. L. 2009. Tibetan antelope Pantholopshodgsonii conservation and new rangeland management policies in the western Chang Tang Nature Reserve, Tibet: is fencing creating an impasse? Oryx 43: 183-190.

Frankel, A.S., Mobley, J. R. Jr. & Herman, L. M. 1995Estimation of auditory response thresholds in humpback whales using biologically meaningful sounds, pp. 55-70.InKstelein, R. A., Thomas, J. A.&Nachtigall, P. E. (eds.), Sensory sytems of aquatic mammals.De Spil Publishers, Woerden, Netherlands.

Franklin, W. L., Bas, F., Bonacic, C. F., Cunazza, C. & Soto N. 1997. Striving to manage Patagonia guanacos for sustained use in the grazing agroecosystems of southern Chile. Wildlife Soc. Bull.25: 65–73.

Gill, R.E. Jr., Tibbits T. L., Douglas, D. C., Handel, C. M., Mulchay, D. M., Gottschalck, J. C., Warnock, N., McCaffery, B. J., Battle, P. F. & Piersma, T. 2009. Extreme endurance flights by landbirds crossing the Pacific Ocean: ecological corridor rather than barrier? Proc. R. Soc. B. 276: 447-457.

Gonzalez, A., Rayfield, B., &Lindo, Z. 2011. The Disentangled Bank: How Habitat Loss Fragments and Disassembles Ecological Networks. American Journal of Botany 98: 503.

Harris, G., Thirgood, S., Hopcraft, G., Cromsigt, J. P. G. M. & Berger, J. 2009. Global decline in aggregated migrations of large terrestrial mammals. Endangered Species Research 7: 55-76.

Hoare, B. 2009. Animal migration: remarkable journeys by air, land and sea. Natural History Museum, London.

Holdo, R.M., Fryxell, J. M., Sinclair, A. R. E., Dobson, A. & Holt, R. D. 2011. Predicted Impact of Barriers to Migration on the Serengeti Wildebeest Population. PLoS One 6 (1): e16370.

INTERPOL, 2011.INTERPOL consortium climate initiative on combating illegal logging and organized forest crime.January 27th 2011, INTER-POL – UNEP/GRID-Arendal, 15 p.

ISI Web of Science, November 2011.

Ito, T.Y., Miura, N., Lhagvasuren, B., Enkhbileg, D., Takatsuki, S., Tsunekawa, A. & Jiang, Z. 2005. Preliminary evidence of barrier effect of a railroad on the migration of Mongolian gazelles. Conservation Biology 19:945–948.

IUCN, 2011. IUCN Red List. Available from www.iucnredlist. org(accessed October 2011).

Jensen, F. H., Bejder, L., Wahlberg, M., Aguilar Soto, N., Johnson, M. & Madsen, P. T. 2009. Vessel Noise Effects on Delphinid Communication. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 395: 161 175.

Kreb, D. 2002. Density and abundance of the Irrawaddy dolphin, Orcaellabrevirostris, in the Mahakam River of East Kalimantan, Indonesia: a comparison of survey techniques.Raffles Bulletin of Zoology, Supplement10: 85–95.

Lhagvasuren, B. & Milner-Gulland, E.J. 1997. The status and management of the Mongolian gazelle (Procapragutturosa) population. Oryx 31:127–134.

Lian, X., Zhang, T., Cao, Y., Su, J. & Thirgood, S. 2011. Road proximity and traffic flow perceived as potential predation risks: evidence from the Tibetan antelope in the Kekexili National Nature Reserve, China. Wildlife Research38: 141-146.

Lusseau D., Bain, D. E., Williams, R. & Smith, J. C. 2009. Vessel traffic disrupts the foraging behavior of southern resident killer whales Orcinus orca. Endangered Species Research 6: 211-221.

McCauley, R.D., Fewtrell, J. & Popper, A. N. 2003. High intensity anthropogenic sound damages fish ears.J. Acoust. Soc. Am. 113(1):638-642.

Mann, D., Hill-Cook, M., Manire, C., Greenhow, D., Montie, E., Powell, J., Wells, R., Bauer, G., Cunningham-Smith, P., Lingenfelser, R., Di-Giovanni, R. Jr., Stone, A., Brodsky, M., Stevens, R., Kieffer G. &Hoetjes, P. 2010. Hearing loss in stranded Odontocete Dolphins and Whales. PloS One 5(11): e13824.

Mbaiwa, J.E.&Mbaiwa, O.I. 2006.The Effects of Veterinary Fences on Wildlife Populations in Okavango Delta, Botswana.International Journal of Wilderness 12 (3): 17-41.

Metzger, K.L., Sinclair, A. R. E., Hilborn, R., Grant, J., Hopcraft, C.&Mduma, S. A. R. 2010. Evaluating the protection of wildlife in parks: the case of African buffalo in Serengeti. Biodiversity and Conservation 19 (12): 3431-3444.

Milner-Gulland, E.J., Kholodova, M. V., Bekenov, A., Bukreeva, O. M., Grachev, I. A., Amgalan L. &Lushchekina, A. A. 2001. Dramatic declines in saiga antelope populations. Oryx 35(4): 340-345.

Morton, A.B.& Symonds, H.K. 2002.Displacement of Orcinus orca (L.) by high amplitude sound in British Colombia, Canada.ICES Journal of Marine Science 59(1): 71-80.

Nellemann, C., Vistnes, I., Jordhoy, P., Stoen, O. G., Kaltenborn, B. P., Hanssen, F. & Helgesen R. 2010.Effects of Recreational Cabins, Trails and Their Removal for Restoration of Reindeer Winter Ranges.Restoration Ecology18(6): 873-881.

Nellemann,C., Kearney, J. &Nårstad, S. 2011. Sign and the Art of Tracking.A guide to support law enforcement tracking and anti-poaching operations. Published by INTERPOL and UNEP/GRID-Arendal.

Nowacek, D.P., Thorne, L. H., Johnston, D. W.&Tyacks, P. L. 2007. Responses of cetaceans to anthropogenic noise. Mammal Rev. 37 (2): 81–115.

Ogutu, J.O., Piepho, H.-P., Dublin, H. T., Bhola, N. & Reid, R. S. 2011. Dynamics of births and juvenile recruitment in Mara-Serengeti ungulates in relation to climatic and land use changes.Population Ecology 53(1): 195–213.

Oswald, J. N., Au, W. W. &Duennebier, F. 2011.Minke whale (Balaenopteraacutorostrata) boings detected at the Station ALOHA Cabled Observatory. J. Acoust. Soc. Am. 129(5): 3353-3360. Ottichilo, W.K., de Leeuw, J., &Prins, H. H. T. 2001.Population trends of resident wildebeest [Connochaetestaurinushecki (Neumann)] and factors influencing them in the Masai Mara ecosystem, Kenya.Biological Conservation 97: 271-282.

Papanicolopulu, I. 2011. The European Union and the Regulation of Underwater Noise Pollution. In Vidas, D. &Schei P. J. (a cura di), The World Ocean in Globalization: Challenges and Responses.

Patenaude, N. J., Richardson, W. J., Smultea, M. A., Kosk, W. R., Miller, G. W., Würsig, B. & Green, C. R. Jr. 2002. Aircraft sound and disturbance to bowhead and beluga whales during spring migration in the Alaskan Beaufort Sea. Marine Mammal Science 18: 309-33.

Pereira, H. M., Leadley, P. W., Proença, V., Alkemade, R., Scharlemann, J. P. W., Fernandez-Manjarrés, J. F., Araújo M. B., Balvanera, P., Biggs, R., Cheung, W. W. L., Chini, L., Cooper, H. D., Gilman, E. L., Guénette, S., Hurtt, G. C., Huntington, H. P., Mace, G. M., Oberdorff, T., Revenga, C., Rodrigues, P., Scholes, R. J., sumaila, U. R. & Walpole, M. 2010. Scenarios for global biodiversity in the 21st century. Science 330: 1496–1501.

Perrin, W.F., Reeves, R. R., Dolar, M. L., Jefferson, T. A., Marsh, H., Wang, J. Y. &Estacion, J. (eds.). 2005. Report of the Second Workshop on the Biology and Conservation of Small Cetaceans and Dugongs of South-East Asia. CMS Technical Series Publication No. 9.UNEP/CMS Secretariat, Bonn, Germany, 161.

Piersma, T. 1998. Phenotypic flexibility during migration: optimization of organ size contingent on the risks and rewards of fueling and flight? Journal of Avian Biology 29: 511-520.

Prokosch, P. 1988. Das Schleswig-holsteinischeWattenmeeralsFrühjahrs-AufenthaltsgebietarktischerWatvogel-Populationen am Beispiel von Kiebitzregenpfeifer (Pluvialissquatarola), Knutt (Calidriscanutus) und Pfuhlschnepfe (Limosalapponica). Corax. 12(4): 273-442.

Qiu, J. 2008. Acclaimed photo was faked. Nature 451: 1034-1035.

RSPB, European Bird Census Council (EBCC) and the Pan-European Common Bird Monitoring Scheme (PECBMS).

Schaller, G. B. 1998. Wildlife of the Tibetan Steppe. Chicago, University of Chicago Press.

Sekercioglu, C.H. 2007. Conservation ecology: area trumps mobility in fragment bird extinctions. Current Biology 17: R283-6.

Smith, B.D., Beasley, I., Buccat, M., Calderon, V., Evina, R., Lemmuel de Valle, J., Cadigal, A., Tura, E. &Visitacion, Z. 2004.Status, ecology and conservation of Irrawaddy dolphins (Orcaellabrevirostris) in Malampaya Sound, Palawan, Philippines.Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 6: 41-52.

Smith, B.D. 2003. Report on a survey to assess the status of Irrawaddy dolphins Orcaellabrevirostris in the Ayeyarwady River of Myanmar, November-December 2002. Unpublished report submitted to the Wildlife Conservation Society, Whale and Dolphin Conservation Society, Myanmar Forest Department and Myanmar Department of Fisheries.

Smith, B.D., Tun, M. T., Chit, A. M., Win, H. & Moe, T. 2009. Catch composition and conservation management of a human-dolphin cooperative cast-net fishery in the Ayeyarwady River, Myanmar. Biol.Conserv.142: 1042-1049.

Stamation, K.A., Croft, D. B., Shaughnessy, P. D., Waples, K. A. & Briggs, S. V. 2010. Behavioral responses of humpback whales (Megap-

teranovaeangliae) to whale-watching vessels on the southeastern coast of Australia.Marine Mammal Science 26(1): 98–122.

Seuront, L. &Cribb, N. 2011.Fractal analysis reveals pernicious stress levels related to boat presence and type in the Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin, Tursiopsaduncus. Physica a-statistical mechanics and its applications 390: 2333-2339.

Tanzania Wildlife Research Institute, 2001. Aerial Census in the Tarangire Ecosystem.Arusha, Tanzania.

UNEP-GLOBIO, 2008.http://www.globio.info (Accessed 20 October 2011).

UNEP, 2001.Nellemann, C., Kullerud, L., Vistnes, I., Forbes, B. & Foresman, T. (eds.), GLOBIO – Global methodology for mapping human impacts on the biosphere. UNEP/DEWA TR.01-3.

UNEP, 2008.Nellemann, C., Hain, S. & Alder, J. (eds.),In Dead Water. Merging of climate change with pollution, overharvest and infestations in the Worlds fishing grounds.A UNEP rapid response assessment. UNEP/ GRID-Arendal.

UNEP, 2009.Nellemann, C., MacDevette, M., Manders, T., Eickhout, B., Svihus, B., Prins, A. G. &Kaltenborn, B. P. (eds.),The environmental food crisis – The environment's role in averting future food crises. A UNEP rapid response assessment.UNEP/GRID-Arendal.

UNEP, 2010a.Corcoran, E., Nellemann, C., Baker, E.,Bos, R., Osborn, D. &Savelli, H. (eds.),Sick Water?The central role of waste- water management in sustainable development.A Rapid Response Assessment.UNEP, UN-HABITAT, UNEP/GRID-Arendal.

UNEP, 2010b.Nellemann, C., Redmond, I. & Refisch, J. (eds.), The Last Stand of the Gorilla – Environmental Crime and Conflict in the Congo Basin. A Rapid Response Assessment. UNEP/GRID-Arendal.

Van de Kam, J., Battley, P., McCaffery, B., Rogers, D., Hong, J.-S., Moores, N., Yung-Ki, J., Lewis, J. &Piersma, T. 2010. Invisible Connections.CSIRO PUBLISHING, Melbourne.

Vistnes, I. &Nellemann, C. 2009. Impacts of human activity on reindeer and caribou: The matter of spatial and temporal scales. Polar Biology 31: 399-407.

Walker, R. J., Keith, E. O., Yankovsky, A. E. & Odell, D. K. 2005. Environmental correlates of cetacean mass stranding sites in Florida. Marine Mammal Science 21(2):327-335.

Wang, J.Y. & Yang, A.C. 2009. Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (Tursiopsaduncus). In Perrin, W.F., Würsig, B., Thewissen, J. G. M. (eds.), Encyclopedia of marine mammals, 2nd ed. Academic Press, Amsterdam, pp. 602-608.

Wang, S. 1997. China. In Shackleton, D. M., and the IUCN/SSC Caprinae Specialist Group (eds.), Wild sheep and goats and their relatives. Status survey and action plan for Caprinae, pp. 148-172. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.

White Shark Trust, 2011. Available from http://whitesharktrust.org/migration.html (Accessed October 2011).

Weilgart, L.S. 2007. The impacts of anthropogenic ocean noise on cetaceans and implications for management.Canadian Journal of Zoology85: 1091-1116.

Williams, R. & Ashe, E. 2007. Killer whale evasive tactics vary with boat number. Journal of Zoology, London 272(4): 390-397.

World Commission on Dams (WCD). Dams and Development: A new framework for decision making. http://hqweb.unep.org/dams/WCD/report/WCD_DAMS%20report.pdf (Accessed 20 October 2011).

World Wildlife Fund (WWF),2011. Rhino poaching in South Africa reaches all-time high. Press Release. http://assets.wwf.no/downloads/ all_time_high_rhino_poaching_1.pdf (Accessed 20 October 2011).

Xia, L., Yang, Q., Li, Z., Wu, Y.&Feng, Z. 2007.The effect of the Qinghai-Tibet railway on the migration of Tibetan antelope Pantholopshodgsonii in Hoh-xil National Nature Reserve, China.Oryx 41(3): 352-357.

Yang, Q.& Xia, L. 2008. Tibetan wildlife is getting used to the railway. Nature 452: 810-811.

Zhou, K.&Wang, X. 1994. Brief review of passive fishing gear and incidental catches of small cetaceans in Chinese waters. Rep. Int. Whal. Commn.Special Issue 15: 347–354.

Zirbel, K., Balint, P. & Parsons, E. C. M. 2011. Public awareness and attitudes towards naval sonar mitigation for cetacean conservation: a preliminary case study in Fairfax County, Virginia (the DC Metro Area). Marine Pollution Bulletin 63: 49-55.

Species general bibliography

Cheetah

Conservation Planning for Cheetah and African Wild Dog, 2011. Rangewidedistribution. http://cheetahandwilddog.org/maprw.html (Accessed 1 September 2011).

Frankfurt Zoological Society (ZGF), 2011. Connecting Northern Tanzania – Background Data by FZS. http://zgf.de/?id=61&reportId=202&lang uage=en (Accessed 1 September 2011).

IUCN/SSC, 2007. Regional Conservation Strategy for the Cheetah and African Wild Dog in Southern Africa, IUCN Species Survival Commission: Gland, Switzerland. 91 pp.

National Geographic. Online Edition. http://ngm.nationalgeographic. com/ngm/0602/feature1/images/mp_download.1.pdf (Accessed 1 September 2011).

Saiga antelope

Bekenov, A. B., Grachev, I. A. & Milner-Gulland, E. J. 1998. The ecology andmanagement of the Saiga antelope in Kazakhstan. Mamm. Rev. 28: 1-52.

Duisekeev, B. 2011.Another saiga die-off in the Western Kazakhstan province.Saiga News. Summer(13): 4-5. http://www.saigaconservation.c.om/saiga_news.html (Accessed 1 October 2011).

Kühl, A., Balinova, N., Bykova, E., Arylov, I. N., Esipov, A., Lushchekina, A. A. & Milner-Gulland, E. J. 2009. The role of saiga poaching in rural communities: Linkages between attitudes, socio-economic circumstances and behaviour. Biol. Cons. 142: 1442-1449.

Milner-Gulland, E. J., Bukreevea, O. M., Coulson, T., Lushchekina, A. A., Kholodova, M. V., Bekenov, A. B. & Grachev, I. A. 2003.Conservation – reproductive collapse in saiga antelope harems.Nature 422: 135-135.

Saiga News, 2010.Summer(11).http://www.saiga-conservation.com/ saiga_news.html (Accessed 1 October 2011).

Singh, N.J., Grachev, I. A., Bekenov, A. B. & Milner-Gulland, E. J. 2010.

Tracking greenery in central Asia - the migration of the saiga antelope. Diversity and Distributions, 16 (4): 663-675.

UNEP/CMS, 2010.Report of the Second Meeting Of The Signatories To The Memorandum Of Understanding Concerning Conservation, Restoration And Sustainable Use Of The Saiga Antelope.Annex 4, Revised Overview Report.Ulaanbaatar, Mongolia, 9-10 September 2010.

http://www.cms.int/species/saiga/2ndMtg_Mongolia/Mtg_Rpt/Annex_4_Revised_Overview_Report_En.pdf

Mountain gorillas in the Virungas

Nellemann, C., Redmond, I. & Refisch, J. (eds.) 2010. The Last Stand of the Gorilla – Environmental Crime and Conflict in the Congo Basin. A Rapid Response Assessment. UNEP/GRID-Arendal.

International Gorilla Conservation Programme(IGCP), 2010.http:// www.igcp.org/ (Accessed 20 October 2011).

Lanjouw, A., Kayitare, A., Rainer, H., Rutagarama, E., Sivha, M., Asuma, S. &Kalpers, J. 2001.Beyond Boundaries: Transboundary Natural Resources Management for Mountain Gorillas in the Virunga-Bwindi Region.Washington DC, USA.Biodiversity Support Program.

Plumptre, A.&Marrs, R. 2007. Transboundary conservation in the Greater Virunga Landscape: Its importance for landscape species. Biological Conservation 134 (2): 279–287.

Snow leopard

Hussain, S. 2000. Protecting the Snow Leopard and Enhancing Farmers' Livelihoods: a Pilot Insurance Scheme in Baltistan. Mountain Research and Development, Vol.20:226-231.

McCarthy, T. M. & Chapron, G. 2003. Snow Leopard Survival Strategy. International Snow Leopard Trust (ISLT) and Snow Leopard Network (SLN), Seattle, USA.

Mishra, C. Allen, P., McCarthy, T., Madhusudan, M.D., Bayarjargal, A., Prins, H.H.T. 2003. The role of incentive programs in conserving the snow leopard. Conservation Biology 17:1512-1520.

Panthera. Undated. Panthera Snow Leopard Program: Securing a Future for Asia's Mountain Ghost. http://www.panthera.org/sites/default/ files/PAN_Final%20Snow%20Leopard.pdf (Accessed 1 October 2011).

Wildlife Conservation Society (WCS), Snow Leopard Trust, Snow Leopard Network, Panthera Foundation/International Snow Leopard Conference, Beijing, 2008.

Humpback whale

Childerhouse, S., Jackson, J., Baker, C. S., Gales, N., Clapham, P. J., &Brownell R. L. Jr. 2008. Megapteranovaeangliae (Oceania subpopulation).InIUCN 2011.IUCN Red List of Threatened Species.Version 2011.1. http://www.iucnredlist.org/apps/redlist/details/132832/0 (Accessed 16 September 2011).

Clapham, P. J., Mikhalev, Y., Franklin, W., Paton, D., Baker, C. S., Ivashchenko, Y. V. &Brownell, R. L. Jr. 2009. Catches of humpback whales, Megapteranovaeangliae, by the Soviet Union and Other Nations in the Southern Ocean, 1947 – 1973. Mar. Fish. Rev. 72(1).

Convention on Migratory Species (UNEP/CMS).MoU on the Conservation of Cetaceans and Their Habitats in the Pacific Islands Region.http://
www.cms.int/species/pacific_cet/pacific_cet_bkrd.htm (Accessed 15 September 2011).

Garrigue, C., Franklin, T., Constantine, R., Russell, K., Burns, D., Poole, M., Paton, D., Hauser, N., Oremus, M., Childerhouse, S., Mattila, D., Gibbs, N., Franklin, W., Robbins, J., Clapham, P. &Baker, C. S.In press.First assessment of interchange of humpback whales between Oceania and the east coast of Australia. J. Cetacean Res. Manage.

Garrigue, C., Constantine, R., Poole, M., Hauser, N., Clapham, P., Donoghue, M., Russell, K., Paton, D., Mattila, D. K., Robbins, J. &Baker, C. S.In press. Movement of individual humpback whales between wintering grounds of Oceania (South Pacific), 1999 to 2004. J. Cetacean Res. Manage.

Medrano, L. & Urban, J. 2002. Informe final del Proyecto W024: La ballenajorobada (Megapteranovaeangliae) en la Norma Oficial Mexicana 059-ECOL-2000. ComisiónNacionalpara el conocimiento y uso de la Biodiversidad (CONABIO), México. 76 pp.

Olavarria, C., Scott Baker, C., Garrigue, C., Poole, M., Hauser, N., Caballero, S., Flórez-González, L., Brasseur, M., Bannister, J., Capella, J., Clapham, P. J., Dodemont, R., Donoghue, M., Jenner, C., Jenner, M.-N., Moro, D., Oremus, M., Paton, D., Rosenbaum, H. C., Russell, K. 2007. Population structure of South Pacific humpback whales and the origin of the eastern Polynesian breeding grounds.Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 330: 257–268.

South Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP) & South Pacific Whales Research Consortium (SPWRC) 2009. The Oceania Humpback Whale Recovery Plan.Discussion Paper Version 1.0. 25 pp.

Leatherback turtle

Benson, S. R., Eguchi, T., Foley, D. G., Forney, K. A., Bailey, H., Hitipeuw, C., Samber, B. P., Tapilatu, R. F., Rei, V., Ramohia, P., Pita, J. &Dutton, P. H. 2011. Large-scale movements and high-use areas of western Pacific leatherback turtles, Dermochelyscoriacea.Ecosphere 2:art84. http://www.esajournals.org/doi/full/10.1890/ES11-00053.1 (Accessed 1 September 2011).

Dutton, P.H., Hitipeuw, C., Zein, M., Benson, S. R., Petro, G., Pita, J., Rei, V., Ambio, L. &Bakarbessy, J. 2007. Status and genetic structure of nesting populations of leatherback turtles (Dermochelyscoriacea) in the Western Pacific.Chelonian Conservation and Biology 6(1): 47-53.

Shillinger G. L., Palacios, D. M., Bailey, H., Bograd, S. J., Swithenbank, A. M., Gaspar, P., Wallace, B. P., Spotila, J. R., Paladino, F. V., Piedra, R., Eckert, S. A. &Block, B. A. 2008. Persistent leatherback turtle migrations present opportunities for conservation. PLoS Biol. 6(7): e171.

Grassland birds in Southern South America

BirdLife International, 2011. Species factsheet: Saffron-cowledBlackbird Xanthopsar flavus. http://www.birdlife.org/datazone/speciesfactsheet.php?id=9839 (Accessed 5 September 2011).

BirdLife International, 2011.Species factsheet: Chestnut Seedeater Sporophila cinnamomea. http://www.birdlife.org/datazone/speciesfactsheet.php?id=9553 (Accessed 5 September 2011).

BirdLife International, 2011.Species factsheet: Buff-breasted SandpiperTryngites subruficollis. http://www.birdlife.org/datazone/speciesfactsheet.php?id=3059 (Accessed 5 September 2011).

Lanctot, R. B., Aldabe, J., de Almeida, J. B., Blanco, D., Isacch, J. P., Jorgensen, J., Norland, S., Rocca, P. &Strum, K. M. 2010. Conservation Plan for the Buff-Breasted Sandpiper (Tryngitessubruficollis), Version 1.1. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service & Western Hemisphere Shorebird Reserve Network. 114 pp.

PampasBirds. 2011. Aves Pampeanas: Ecología y Conservación. www. pampasbirds.com (Accessed 27 September 2011).

Red knot

Battley, P. F., McCaffery, B. J., Rogers, D. I., Hong, J., Moores, N., Jong-Ki, J.,Lewis, J., Piersma, T. &van de Kam, J. 2010. Invisible Connections. Why Migrating Shorebirds Need the Yellow Sea. Melbourne: CSIRO Publishing. 160 pp.

Buehler, D. M. & Piersma, T. 2008. Travelling on a budget: predictions and ecological evidence for bottlenecks in the annual cycle of long-distance migrants. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond., Ser. B.363: 247-266.

Prokosch, P. 1988. Das Schleswig-holsteinische Wattenmeerals Frühjahrs-Aufenthaltsgebietarktischer Watvogel-Populationen am Beispiel von Kiebitzregenpfeifer (Pluvialissquatarola), Knutt (Calidriscanutus) und Pfuhlschnepfe (Limosalapponica). Corax. 12(4): 273-442.

Inglis, T., &Rogers, D. 2010. Tidal flats turned into fatal shores. Ethical Investor, 23 March 2010. http://www.awsg.org.au/pdfs/Ethical-Investor-23Mar10.pdf (Accessed 1 October 2011).

Piersma, T. 2007. Using the power of comparison to explain habitat use and migration strategies of shorebirds worldwide. J. Ornithol.148 (Suppl. 1): S45-S59.

Piersma, T. &Davidson, N. C. 1992. The migration of Knots: conservation needs and implications. Wader Study Group Bulletin64, Suppl. 198-209.

Piersma, T., Rogers, D. I., Gonzalez, P. M., Zwarts, L., Niles, L. J., Donascimento, I. L. S., Minton, C. D. T., &Baker, A. J. 2005. Fuel storage rates before northward flights in red knots worldwide: facing the severest ecological constraint in tropical intertidal environments? InGreenberg, R. &Marra, P. P. (eds.), Birds of Two Worlds: Ecology and Evolution of Migration. Baltimore, Johns Hopkins University Press, pp. 262-273.

Van de Kam, J., Ens, B., Piersma, T., &Zwarts, L. 2004. Shorebirds. An Illustrated Behavioural Ecology.Utrecht, KNNV Publishers. 368 pp.

Lesser white-fronted goose

Jones, T., Martin, K., Barov, B. &Nagy, S. (Compilers). 2008. International Single Species Action Plan for the Conservation of the Western Palearctic Population of the Lesser White-fronted Goose Ansererythropus. AEWA Technical Series No.36. Bonn, Germany.

Nathusius' pipistrelle

Bach, L., Meyer-Cords, C. & Boye, P. 2005. Wanderkorridore für Fledermäuse. Naturschutz & Biologische Vielfalt 17: 59-69.

Parise, C. &Hervé, C., 2009. Découverte de colonies de mise bas de Pipistrelle de Nathusius en Champagne-Ardenne.Naturale3 : 87-94.

Petersons, G. 1990. Die Rauhautfledermaus, Pipistrellusnathusii (Keyserling u. Blasius, 1839), in Lettland: Vorkommen, Phänologie und Migration. Nyctalus (n.F.) Berlin 3: 81-98.

Russ, J. M., Hutson, A. M., Montgomery, W. I., Racey, P. A., &Speakman, J. R. 2001. The status of Nathusius' pipistrelle, Pipistrellusnathusii(Kayserling and Blasius, 1839) in the British Isles.J. Zool. 254:91–100.

UNEP/Eurobats. 2011. Report from the IWG Bats and wind turbines to the 16th meeting of the Advisory Committee. Tbilisi, Georgia. http://www.eurobats.org/documents/pdf/AC16/Doc.AC16.8_IWG_Wind_Turbines.pdf (Accessed 14 September 2011).

For map only:

Personal Communication with Lothar Bach, UNEP/EurobatsIntersessional Working Groups, Bach Freilandforschung. Original source data: International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) &Bach, L., Ciechanowski, M., Dekker, J., Dubos, T., Dubourg-Savage, M.-J., Flaquer, C., Hahner-Wahlsten, N., Hutson, T., Isaksen, K., Keeley, B., Kyheröinen, E.-M., Ouvrard, E., Parise, C., Petersons, G., Presetnik, P., Racey, P., Reiter, G., Roche, N., Rodrigues, L., Van der Wijden, B. & Zagmajster, M.

Additional references

Dolar, M. L. 1994. Incidental takes of small cetaceans in fisheries in Palawan, central Visayas and northern Mindanao in the Philippines. Rep. Int. Whal. Commn. Special Issue 15: 355-363.

Parise, C. & Hervé, C. 2009. Découverte de colonies de mise bas de Pipistrelle de Nathusius en Champagne-Ardenne.Naturale3 : 87-94.

Smith, B. D. 2009.Irrawaddy Dolphin: Orcaellabrevirostris. In Perrin, W. F., Würsig, B., &Thewissen, J. G. M. (eds.), Encyclopaedia of Marine Mammals, Elsevier, New York, pp. 638-642.



Migrating caribou (Rangifer tarandus granti) of the Porcupine Herd in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge are at continuous risk from pressures to open the refuge for petroleum exploration, which could interfere with their migration. The caribou migrate from their winter ranges in both Canada and further south in Alaska to the coastal plain in the refuge in Alaska and back, several thousand km every year, the longest of any migrating terrestrial mammal on the planet.

www.unep.org

United Nations Environment Programme P.O. Box 30552 - 00100 Nairobi, Kenya Tel.: +254 20 762 1234 Fax: +254 20 762 3927 e-mail: uneppub@unep.org www.unep.org





water States

UNEP/GRID-Arendal Teaterplassen 3 N-4836 Arendal Norway grid@grida.no www.grida.no



Ministry of the Environment Myntgaten 2 N-0151 Oslo Norway postmottak@md.dep.no md.dep.no



CMS Secretariat Hermann-Ehlers-Str. 10 53113 Bonn Germany secretariat@cms.int www.cms.int